

Western Washington University Western CEDAR

WWU Graduate School Collection

WWU Graduate and Undergraduate Scholarship

Winter 2021

Biodegradable plastic degradation products alter germination and growth of Aspergillus

Taylor Cofer Western Washington University, coferth@gmail.com

Follow this and additional works at: https://cedar.wwu.edu/wwuet

Part of the Biology Commons

Recommended Citation

Cofer, Taylor, "Biodegradable plastic degradation products alter germination and growth of Aspergillus" (2021). *WWU Graduate School Collection*. 1002. https://cedar.wwu.edu/wwuet/1002

This Masters Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the WWU Graduate and Undergraduate Scholarship at Western CEDAR. It has been accepted for inclusion in WWU Graduate School Collection by an authorized administrator of Western CEDAR. For more information, please contact westerncedar@wwu.edu.

Biodegradable plastic degradation products alter germination and growth of Aspergillus

By

Taylor Cofer

Accepted in Partial Completion of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Biology

ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Dr. Marion Brodhagen, Chair

Dr. Mark Peyron

Dr. Matthew Zinkgraf

GRADUATE SCHOOL

David L. Patrick, Dean

Master's Thesis

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a master's degree at Western Washington University, I grant to Western Washington University the non-exclusive royalty-free right to archive, reproduce, distribute, and display the thesis in any and all forms, including electronic format, via any digital library mechanisms maintained by WWU.

I represent and warrant this is my original work and does not infringe or violate any rights of others. I warrant that I have obtained written permissions from the owner of any third party copyrighted material included in these files.

I acknowledge that I retain ownership rights to the copyright of this work, including but not limited to the right to use all or part of this work in future works, such as articles or books.

Library users are granted permission for individual, research and non-commercial reproduction of this work for educational purposes only. Any further digital posting of this document requires specific permission from the author.

Any copying or publication of this thesis for commercial purposes, or for financial gain, is not allowed without my written permission.

Taylor Cofer November 5, 2020 Biodegradable plastic degradation products alter germination and growth of Aspergillus

A Thesis Presented to The Faculty of Western Washington University

In Partial Fulfillment Of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science

by Taylor Cofer November 5, 2020

Abstract

Although much work has been focused on micro and nano-plastics in soils, the bioactivity of common plastic additives (plasticizers) and monomers have been overlooked. One source of plastic pollution in agricultural soils is breakdown products from plastic soil covers called mulches. The plastics industry is attempting to make biodegradable plastic mulch (BPM) that have reduced environmental impacts and removal costs compared with those typically associated with conventional plastic mulches. Two common polymers added to BPMs are thermoplastic starch (TPS) and poly(butylene-adipate-co-terephthalate (PBAT). In this study, the effects of components that can leach from TPS and PBAT were investigated to determine their influence on growth and germination in four Aspergillus strains. Glycerol, a plasticizer that can leach from TPS, increased growth and germination for A. flavus. The PBAT breakdown product 1,4-butanediol did not alter germination in any of the four strains tested. The PBAT breakdown product adipic acid decreased germination in three strains, including A. flavus. The practical significance of these results is that within the microenvironment of BPMs, glycerol leaching from TPS could increase germination of a mycotoxin producing species of Aspergillus (A. flavus), increasing the potential for more toxins to enter the food system. Conversely, the release of organic acids from PBAT may cause acid stress to other microorganisms besides Aspergillus. Hydrolysis of ester linkages is a common mechanism for breakdown of most biodegradable polymers, so consideration of the effect of the resultant organic acids on microorganisms that colonize or break down these plastics is important.

Acknowledgements

I would firstly like to thank my committee, Dr. Marion Brodhagen, Dr. Mark Peyron, and Dr. Matthew Zinkgraf for guiding me through this project. This thesis was only accomplished by the work of many individuals who donated their time, energy, early mornings, and late nights. Zoe Zywiak provided valuable assistance setting up experiments and counting germinating conidia. Juliet Carson assisted with experimental set up and preparations. Jack Johnson contributed his time making media and editing written works. Ben Holmgren contributed by creating samples containing plastic. A special thank you goes to the stockroom employees Peter Thut, Joe Somera, and Kendra Bradford for assistance with materials and equipment. In addition, I would like to thank the entire Biology Department at Western Washington University for the facilities and for the faculty members graciously providing their time and invaluable advice. Finally, I would like to thank my cohort and family for providing support and encouragement over the course of this project.

Table of Contents

Abstract	iv
Acknowledgments	v
List of Tables and Figures	vii-viii
Introduction	
Methods and Materials	
Results	
Discussion	
Tables	
Figures	47-57
Citations	
Supplemental Figures	

List of Tables and Figures

Title	Page #
Table 1. Aspergillus species and strains used in study	34
Table 2. Combinations of PBAT and its monomers in plastic film and in overlaid semisolid	35
medium containing A. flavus conidia	
Table 3. ANOVA results (conidia as a function of treatment) with test statistic and <i>p</i> -values	36
for Tukey's HSD comparisons of conidia production by A. flavus NRRL 3357 grown on	
TPS additives	
Table 4. ANOVA results from generalized least squares model, least square means, and	37
pairwise comparison with test statistic and <i>p</i> -values for germination in glycerol for A.	
flavus NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF	
Table 5: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model, least square means, and	38
pairwise comparison with test statistics and p values for pairwise comparison between A.	
<i>flavus</i> NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF for germination in glycerol	
Table 6: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model, least square means, and	39
pairwise comparison with test statistic and <i>p</i> -values for comparisons of germination in the	
presence of PBAT monomers for A. flavus NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF	
Table 7: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model, least square means, and	40
pairwise comparison with test statistic and <i>p</i> -values for A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia	
swelling in semi-solid GMM with 1% (w/v) PBAT monomers	
Table 8: ANOVA results from generalized least squares model, least square means, and	41
pairwise comparison with test statistic and <i>p</i> -values for A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia	
swelling in liquid Champes with 1% (w/v) PBAT monomers	
Table 9: One-way ANOVA (percent germination as a function of treatment) with test	42
statistic and <i>p</i> -values for Tukey's HSD comparisons for A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia	
germination in media of varying pH	-
Table 10: A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidial recovery from adipic acid ANOVA from	43
generalized least squares model	-
Table 11: Table 11: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model and test statistic	44 - 45
and p-values for Tukey's HSD Comparisons for A. flavus NRRL 3357 germination on	
PBAT-coated slides	
Table 12: Fractional percentage of adipic acid at pH 3.0 and 6.5	46
Figure 1: PBAT synthesis. (A) Monomers of PBAT. (B) Reaction scheme of the two	47
copolymers and PBAT synthesis.	
Figure 2: Side view of experimental setup for germination assay	48
Figure 3: Conidial numbers (log transformed) of Aspergillus flavus NRRL 3357 grown on	49
TPS and common TPS plasticizers at 0.3% (w/v)	
Figure 4: Germination time courses of <i>Aspergillus</i> strains grown for 22 hours on GMM	50
with 1% (w/v) glucose, 1% (w/v) glycerol, or no carbon source (A) A. flavus NRRL 3357;	
(B) BPM M; (C) BPM K; and (D) BPM FF	
Figure 5: Germination time courses for <i>Aspergillus</i> strains grown for 22 hours on GMM	51
with 1% (w/v) adipic acid, 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol, 1% (w/v) glucose, or no carbon	
source (A) A. flavus NRRL 3357; (B) BPM M; (C) BPM K; and (D) BPM FF	
Figure 6: A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidial diameter on solid GMM with no carbon, 1% (w/v)	52
glucose, 1% (w/v) adipic acid, or 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol	
Figure 7: Micrograph of Aspergillus flavus NRRL 3357 germination in solid GMM with	53
monomers of PBAT. Harvested conidia no treatment 0 hours (A), GMM with no carbon	
(B), GMM with 1% (w/v) glucose (C), GMM with 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol (D), GMM	
with 1% (w/v) adipic acid (E)	

List of Tables and Figures Continued

Title	Page #
Figure 8: <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357 conidial diameter liquid Champes media with 1% (w/v) glucose, glucose omitted, or replaced with 1% (w/v) adipic acid	54
Figure 9: <i>Aspergillus flavus</i> NRRL 3357 conidial germination rate after 22 hours on solid GMM with no carbon source, 1% (w/v) adipic acid and/or glucose at pH 3.0 and 6.0	55
Figure 10: Germination timecourse of <i>Aspergillus flavus</i> NRRL 3357 grown for 22 hours on GMM with no carbon, with 1% (w/v) adipic acid, 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol, 1% (w/v) glucose and PBAT polymers spiked with monomers	56
Figure 11: Adipic acid dissociation curve	57
Supplemental Figure 1: Residuals of log transformed one-way ANOVA for TPS additive growth experiment for <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357	64
Supplemental Figure 2: Residuals for (A) <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357, (B) BPM M, (C) BPM K, (D) BPM FF germination on glycerol	65
Supplemental Figure 3: Residuals for between strain model for germination on glycerol	66
Supplemental Figure 4: Residuals for (A) <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357, (B) BPM M, (C) BPM K, (D) BPM FF germination on PBAT monomers	67
Supplemental Figure 5: Residuals for <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357 conidial diameter in solid GMM	68
Supplemental Figure 6: Residuals for <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357 conidial diameter in liquid Champes medium	69
Supplemental Figure 7: Residuals for <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357 germination and pH one-way ANOVA with square root transformation	70
Supplemental Figure 8: Residuals from <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357 germination on PBAT coated slides	71
Supplemental Figure 9: Summary of surface energies of various materials	72
Supplemental Figure 9: Fluorescence microscopy of <i>A. flavus</i> NRRL 3357 conidia in no treatment (time = 0), two hours of incubation in liquid Champes medium with 1% (w/v) adipic acid, or unaltered liquid Champes medium	73

INTRODUCTION

Plastic mulches

With a growing world population there is the need to produce more food than ever and plasticulture has been one of our answers to this need. Plasticulture is the agricultural practice of using plastics to transport, store, cover, or assist in growing crops. A large market segment of plasticulture is plastic mulch (PM). Several attempts have been made over the past two decades to estimate PM acreage (e.g. 427,000 hectares in Europe (2011), 10 million hectares in China (1999), and 160,000 hectares in the U.S. (2006)) (Espí et al., 2006; Scarascia-Mugnozza et al., 2011). Since 2013, the coverage has been predicted to increase annually by 5.7% and is forecasted for continued growth (MarketsandMarkets, 2013; MarketsandMarkets, 2017). PMs help to protect growing plants, increase soil temperature, reduce weed growth, fertilizer run off, soil compaction, gas exchange, and reduce water usage by 25 % (Ingman et al., 2015; Lamont, 1993). Overall, PM increase yields (as much as 30 %) and produce higher quality foods in the short-term (Fan et al., 2017; Overbeck et al., 2013; van Ittersum et al., 2013). However, the short-term benefits of increased food production may not outweigh the long-term impacts of PMs.

After 60 years of researching PMs, their agronomical, environmental, and ecological impacts are still unclear (Steinmetz et al., 2016). PMs are used for one growing season and then must be removed, which is a time and cost intensive process (\$440/hectare) (Galinato et al., 2012); creating a large amount of plastic waste: 117,700 tons in 2017 from the US alone (MarketandMarkets, 2017). Few landfills and recycling centers will accept PMs, due to their high vegetative matter, soil content (up to 50% w/w), and the potential that they carry pesticides (Hussian and Hamid, 2004). As an alternative, farmers sometimes burn PMs illegally to reduce removal costs, which releases pollutants, including dioxanes (Garthe and Kowal, 2012; Lemieux, 1997).

Even if PMs are removed and disposed of correctly, some of the material will remain in the field due to inefficient removal or the natural wear-and-tear on PMs by weather, animals, and machines. For polyethylene-based PMs, this residual plastic left in soil can be 5-10% of total PM used (Ghimire et al., 2018). Remaining pieces of PMs then can persist in the environment for hundreds of years (e.g., there is a 0.175% decomposition per year for polyethylene mulches; Albertsson and Ranby, 1979) during which time they may become micro- and nanoplastics. The effects of these plastic fragments have been reviewed and were shown to disrupt soil structure as well as soil physical and chemical composition (Qi et al., 2020).

PM fragments and microplastics have been shown to decrease water incorporation into soils, disrupt soil aggregates, and decrease aeration (Diehl, 2013; Zhang and Liu, 2018). In addition to soil quality PMs also affect soil invertebrates, which are critical for maintaining healthy soil. For example, with increasing plastic concentration, earthworm mortality rates increased (Coa et al., 2017; George et al., 2017; Huerta Lwanga et al., 2016). The negative impacts of persistent PMs on soil ecosystems suggest that the long-term usage of PMs may not be sustainable for increasing food production.

Biodegradable plastic mulches composition

An alternative to PMs is biodegradable plastic mulch (BPM). While the BPMs previously and currently on the market typically degrade in compost, they do not degrade in soil completely or at all, often misleading farmers that these are benign products (Moore-Kucera et al., 2014). BPMs that are soil-degradable are being explored and improved upon with new regulations and standards (EN17033:2018). The ultimate end of life goal for soil-degradable BPMs would be to till them in after use, allowing them to enter the carbon cycle through biotic and abiotic degradation, and reducing waste and cost associated with PMs.

Two common materials used in BPMs are thermoplastic starch (TPS) and poly(butylene-adipateco-terephthalate) (PBAT) (Hayes et al., 2012). TPS is commonly added to BPMs with the goal of increasing biodegradability of components that make up BPMs (Brodhagen et al., 2015). TPS is made from plant starch, the natural storage polymer for plants, meaning that microbes have evolved enzymes to break down and utilize starch for a carbon source. TPS also is hydrophilic, and therefore can attract water for abiotic hydrolysis, as well as soluble, microbially-secreted starch-degrading enzymes.

However, TPS alone is brittle making it unsuitable for BPM production unless modified Plasticizers are therefore added to TPS to create more flexible final product (Bocqué et al., 2015). Plasticizers are low molecular weight molecules that disrupt the hydrogen bonding and van der Waals forces between polymers chains within starch granules. This allows for increased molecular movement and creates a softer polymer suitable for BPM production (Mekonnen et al., 2013). Common plasticizers in TPS are water, glycerol, and sorbitol. These plasticizers vary in concentrations but can be commonly found from 8-40% (w/w); however, the exact polymer composition is proprietary information (de Vileger, 2000; Handbook of Plasticizers, 2012; Mekonnen et al., 2013). Because plasticizers added during processing are not chemically bound to the polymer, they migrate from the matrix to the surface of the plastic and out into the environment over time (Mohammadi Nafchi et al., 2013), and these organic molecules have the potential to be bioactive.

In addition to plasticizers, TPS is commonly added to other polymers for commercial use. This often reduces the ability for the TPS to be biodegradable (Ceuvas-Carballo et al., 2019; Shanks and Kong, 2012). Alternatively, native starch granules can be added to molten thermoplastics below the thermal degradation temperature of starch; in this case, starch granules are not plasticized, but serve as a filler for the polymer. Scanning electron microscopy of the commercial "starch-based" BPMs used in Moore-Kucera et al. (2014) revealed lumps in the films that disappeared after incubation with various fungi, suggesting that this was type of mixture used. In other cases, TPS is melt-mixed with other thermoplastic polymers. These more homogeneous polymer mixtures are called blends (Mohammadi Nafchi et al., 2013). A common blend for BPMs is TPS with PBAT (Hayes et al., 2012). PBAT is composed of adipic acid, 1,4-butanediol, and terephthalic acid as the base monomers (**Figure 1A**). Adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol are combined to create one co-polymer then 1,4-butanediol and terephthalic acid are combined to make the second copolymer. PBAT is a statistically random copolymer, meaning that there is no order to how the two copolymers react with other another to create PBAT (see reaction scheme depicted in **Figure 1B**). Therefore, there are often domains with greater adipic acid or terephthalic acid content. When the polymer degrades, adipic acid, 1,4-butanediol, and terephthalic acid, 1,4-butanediol, and terephthalic acid, 1,4-butanediol are combined to create one co-polymer to reate PBAT (see reaction scheme depicted in **Figure 1B**). Therefore, there are often domains with greater adipic acid or terephthalic acid content.

individually or in chains of the two copolymers (Künkel et al., 2016). Although much work has been done showing the impacts of microplastic on soil ecology, little is known of the bioactivity of these breakdown products of PBAT, or of the TPS plasticizers described above. In this study, we investigated the effects of plasticizers and monomers on a common soil fungus, *Aspergillus*.

Aspergillus grows on BPMs

The connection between BPMs and *Aspergillus* is a previous study showed that BPMs buried in agricultural soils accumulated disproportionate numbers of fungi on their surfaces from the Trichocomaceae. This is a family of cosmopolitan, ubiquitous soil fungi that are saprobes with a broad range of enzymatic abilities, and that often are capable of withstanding extreme environmental conditions (Moore-Kucera et al., 2014). Within this group were members of the genus *Aspergillus*, which are able to grow oligotrophically; that is, on substrates that provide very little nutrition (e.g. BPMs) (Hirsch, 1986). Between their large catalogue of enzymes and the ability to grow oligotrophically, *Aspergillus* could outcompete other soil fungi on the surfaces of PMs and BPMs, and an unintended consequence of BPM use may be to increase *Aspergillus* in agricultural production systems. *Aspergillus* is undesireable not because it destroys them -it is only a weak plant pathogen. Rather, fungi in this genus produce potent toxins.

One species within the *Aspergillus* genus is *A.flavus*, which is able to produce aflatoxin (AF), a potent carcinogen, as a secondary metabolite. High levels of AF contamination in food resulted in hundreds of deaths in Kenya (2010), and annually causes losses of one and a half billion dollars to US farmers from crops exceeding the regulatory limits for AF (> 20 ppb in food, or > 0.5 ppb in milk) (Cast, 2003; Probst, 2009; National Grain and Feed Association, 2011; Robens and Cardwell, 2003). Consistent low dose exposure of AF has been correlated with hepatocarcinoma, and with stunted growth in children (Gong et al., 2004; Liu and Wu, 2010). Because *Aspergillus* thrives in warm climates, aflatoxin contamination of crops is predicted to increase with increased temperatures – whether due to climate change (Battilani et al., 2016) or the warmer soil beneath a BPM. If *A. flavus* populations increase on

BPM surfaces, conidia are likely to spread to the associated crops and set up infection, making them susceptible to greater aflatoxin contamination.

AF has been shown to adsorb to polyethylene and other plastics, (Scoppa and Marafante, 1971). Since AF adsorbs to conventional plastics, which are hydrophobic, then logically AF may adsorb to hydrophobic components of BPMs as well (i.e. PBAT). This could also allow AF to have a mode of transportation in soil. AF is not only toxic to humans but mammals, fish, birds, and insects as well (Yu et al., 2008). It has been shown that soil invertebrates eat common plastics used in BPMs. If AF has adsorbed to the material, then the results could be deadly for the invertebrates (Wood and Zimmer, 2014). Therefore, if BPM use in agroecosystems leads to an increase in *A. flavus* populations and thus an increase in aflatoxin, BPM fragments carrying AF could poison soil meso- and macrofauna. Over time, such agroecosystems might become less productive or suitable for agriculture.

Though the formulation was proprietary, the buried BPMs (Moore-Kucera et a. 2014) likely contained TPS and PBAT. Because *A. flavus* did not grow on pure PBAT or TPS in culture, it is not known what component of BPMs enhanced *Aspergillus* population growth. One possibility is growth without metabolic use of the BPMs: in this scenario, the fungus fills a unique niche on the surface of BPMs, using them for surface attachment but utilizing trace nutrients elsewhere in the environment to grow oligotrophically. A second possibility is that additives, or the co-polymer and monomers of PBAT, enhance *Aspergillus* germination and/or growth by serving as a carbon source for the fungus. Finally, the interaction of fungal conidia and hyphae with BPMs could be separate: conidia could germinate directly on BPM surfaces, but in search of better nutrient sources, colonize outward. Conversely, conidia might germinate in surrounding soil grow towards the films. Because germination is the first step in fungal development and necessary for colonization of BPMs, the effect of TPS plasticizers and monomers of PBAT on the germination of *Aspergillus* was investigated.

Germination

Aspergillus conidia that land on BPMs first have to germinate in order to colonize the films. Because plasticizers can leach out of plastics, and because polymers most commonly degrade on the

surface first, I hypothesize that additives and degradation products on BPM surfaces could be influencing germination rates of *Aspergillus* spp.

Germination of *Aspergillus* conidia is a complex, signal-induced process that could be potentially induced by plasticizers or BPM breakdown products and monomers. Conidia are used as an asexual reproductive mechanism by *A. flavus*. They lie dormant until they perceive signals for germinating (sugars, amino acids, and inorganic salts, and possibly oxidized fatty acids), through a G protein-coupled receptor and MAPK signaling pathways (Affeldt et al., 2012; Osherov and May, 2001; Tiwari et al., 2016). When germination occurs, it is broken up into three distinct phases 1) isotropic swelling, 2) establishment of cell polarity, and 3) formation of a germ tube and continual polar growth (Lamarre et al., 2008; Leeuwen et al., 2012).

During isotropic swelling, conidia gain volume and use stored carbohydrates, mainly mannitol and trehalose, for glycolysis (Thevelein et al., 1996; Witteven and Visser, 1995). The majority of differential gene expression between dormancy and actively germinating conidia occurs within the first 30 minutes of germination, during the swelling stage. The upregulation of genes for RNA binding proteins, protein complex assembly, translational regulatory proteins, and lipid biosynthesis occurs during isotropic swelling. The major changes during germination lead conidia to switch from a fermentative metabolism to aerobic respiration and start to uptake essential nutrients from the surrounding environment (Lamarre et al., 2008).

Cell polarity can be established through cell wall modification and a decrease in microviscosity of the cytoplasm (Dijksterhuis et al., 2007). Conidia have a complex extracellular structure consisting of various lipids, proteins, chitin, and sugars (Morozova et al., 2001). During swelling, glucanases and chitinases are upregulated, and they loosen the cell wall polymers (Tiwari et al., 2016). This allows for germ tube formation by the addition of new phospholipids by cellular machinery (Momany, 2002). Germ tubes will then continue to extend until hyphae are formed.

Study overview

The goal of this study was to investigate the bioactivity of small molecules that can leach from BPMs during the degradation process. One set of experiments focused on glycerol and other common plasticizers added to TPS. Another set of experiments focused on the water soluble breakdown products of PBAT, which include the monomers adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol. All of these components can leach from the plastic matrix to the surface and then into surrounding soil water, where they have potential to affect microorganisms. Relevant test microbes were chosen from previous studies: three Aspergillus strains previously isolated from a commercial BPM after soil burial (Kucera et al., 2014), and the model species A. *flavus* NRRL 3557. In the case of TPS, the approach was to test i) the effects of TPS plasticizers on growth of A. *flavus*, and ii) the effects of glycerol, the most common plasticizer, on germination of all four Aspergillus sp. For PBAT, experiments were designed to determine iii) how PBAT monomers (resembling degradation products) influence Aspergillus sp. germination, iv) how PBAT monomers influence isotropic swelling of A. *flavus* conidia, v) how adipic acid influences the pH of A. flavus during germination, vi) if A. flavus conidia can recover from adipic acid stress, and vii) how intact PBAT on glass microscope slides with additional adipic acid and/or 1,4-butendiol, resembling degradation of PBAT films, influences germination of A. flavus using visual techniques to determine timing and transitions between the various stages of germination and to determine potential long term impacts of using BPM on Aspergillus populations and overall soil ecology. The bioactivity of glycerol and adipic acid is demonstrated herein and the relevance of these observations to agroecology and food safety is discussed.

METHODS AND MATERIALS

1. Fungal strains and growth conditions

Four Aspergillus strains, A. flavus NRRL 3357 and three native soil fungal isolates from a previous study (M, K, and FF from Table 1, Moore-Kucera et al., 2014), were used for glycerol and PBAT monomer germination experiments. The native soil fungi are herein referred to as "BPM M", "BPM K", and "BPM FF", respectively, and were isolated from soil-buried biodegradable BioAgri and BioTelo mulch films - commercially available, starch-based biodegradable plastic films made from Mater-Bi® feedstock. It's likely, though not a certainty, that the Mater-Bi[®] used in this plastic product contained a mixture of PBAT and TPS (Aldas et al., 2020). The isolates were identified by 18S rRNA gene sequencing as Aspergillus spp. (Moore-Kucera et al. 2014). All fungal strains (Table 1) were isolated to single conidia colonies and subsequently propagated on Champes media (per liter: 5 g yeast extract, 20 g glucose, 1 mL Hunter's trace elements [per liter: 5.0 g FeSO₄· 7H₂O, 50.0 g EDTA, 22 g ZnSO₄· 7H₂O, 11 g H₃BO₃, 5.0 g MnCl₂·4H₂O, 1.6 g CoCl₂·6H₂O, 1.6 g CuSO₄·5H₂O, 1.1 g (NH₄)₆Mo₇)₂₄·4H₂O]) and allowed to grow for three days at 28°C with continuous illumination (VitaLUME Plus Grow bulbs, Sunleaves) for conidia production. To avoid contamination of conidia with trace medium components that might alter germination, conidia were harvested dry. Petri plates containing fungal cultures were inverted over an empty, sterile Petri plate, and the two plates were taped together to prevent conidia escape. The culture plate was gently tapped to collect conidia, which were suspended in an aqueous 0.01% (v/v) Triton X-100 solution. The conidia suspensions were vortexed for one minute prior to dilution for enumeration using a hemocytometer. All experiments were performed twice and treatments with a minimum of three triplicates.

2. How do TPS plasticizers influence Aspergillus growth and germination?

2a. Growth of A. flavus NRRL 3357 on TPS additives

A. flavus NRRL 3357 (10⁶ conidia/mL) were inoculated onto sterile one-inch square pieces of Whatman #1 filter paper, laid onto 25 mL solid medium containing 0.3% (w/v) carbon sources that are common TPS plasticizers (glycerol, maltose, glucose, and sorbitol), pure cornstarch (the starting material

for TPS, Argo, Summit, IL), or TPS itself. The base medium was glucose minimal medium (GMM) (50 mL 20X nitrate salts per liter [120 g NaNO₃, 10.4g KCl, 10.4 g MgSO₄·7H₂O, 30.4g KH₂PO₄], 1 mL Hunter's trace elements [described above], pH 6.5). Glycerol (ThermoFisher, Carlsbad, CA), maltose (ThermoFisher, Japan), glucose (Acros, France), and sorbitol (ThermoFisher, Carlsbad, CA) were added after autoclaving. Pure cornstarch was added prior to autoclaving to ensure gelatinization. Thermoplastic starch (TPS) film was generated in-house (10 mL deionized water, 1.5 g corn starch (Argo, Summit, IL), 1.5g glycerol, 1 mL 5% acetic acid) according to published methods (Royal Society of Chemistry, 2015). TPS was not soluble, so a paper punch was used to obtain small round disks whose total combined weight was 0.075 g per sample (equivalent to 0.3% w/v) in 25 mL medium). Disks were surface sterilized by soaking in 0.6% hypochlorite (aqueous) for five minutes, followed by three rinses in sterile water, and then soaking in 70% ethanol, followed by five rinses in sterile water. Disks were placed atop GMM and beneath the one-inch square pieces of Whatman #1 filter paper prior to inoculation with fungal conidia. For all other treatments, conidia were added directly to the filter paper, which was laid on top of 25 mL solid GMM containing the appropriate carbon source. All treatments were incubated at 28 °C in darkness for 72 hours. Filters were harvested into 14 mL round bottomed plastic tubes filled with three mL 0.01% (v/v) Triton X-100, and conidia were dislodged by vortexing for one minute. Conidia were counted using a hemocytometer.

2b. Glycerol and Aspergillus germination

Because our TPS sample contained the common plasticizer glycerol, we focused on this plasticizer to determine whether its effects on growth occurred as early as germination. A concentration of 1% is used for carbon sources in this medium because it supports luxuriant growth, and is lower than the concentrations of plasticizers typically found in TPS, but high enough to observe physiological effects on the fungus. In the field, as plasticizers leach into the soil, their concentration will decrease with distance from the source from as high as 40% inside the plastic fragments, down to zero. Separate 1 mL conidia aliquots were used for each treatment and replicate. Conidia were vortexed for thirty seconds and diluted to 10^6 conidia/mL in semisolid (0.8% w/v agar) GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose as a positive control,

1% (w/v) glycerol, or no carbon source as a negative control. Inoculated medium (200 μL) was pipetted onto sterile microscope slides as depicted in **Figure 2**. After agar solidified, slides were elevated on 24 mm racks in covered Pyrex containers containing 50 mL sterile Nanopure water to maintain 100% humidity. The samples were spread among Pyrex containers such that, as much as possible, all treatments were present in a single container, and each container represented one replicate for each treatment (at each timepoint). Samples were placed randomly in a Percival incubator held at 28 °C. At ten, twelve, fourteen, eighteen, and twenty-two hours, samples were observed. At each time point, all relevant replicate samples were removed from incubator and simultaneously cooled to 4 °C. Slides were removed from 4 °C and observed in the same order they were prepared. For each sample, at least one hundred conidia were counted, using an Olympus CH30 compound light microscope at 400x total magnification. Conidia were considered germinated if a germ tube was half the diameter of the conidia. Three replicate samples were prepared for each treatment and timepoint.

3. How does PBAT influence Aspergillus germination?

3a. PBAT monomers and Aspergillus germination

The method described in **2b** was followed with the modification of the treatments used. GMM was made with either 1% (w/v) glucose, 1% (w/v) adipic acid (Acros, Germany), 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol (Alfa Aesar, Ward Hill, MA), or no carbon. Terephthalic acid was excluded from the study for two reasons. First, its solubility properties rendered it difficult to mix in a uniform suspension into agar medium. Second, preferential uptake of adipic acid over 1,4-butanediol and especially over terephthalic acid was suggested by the results of Zumstein et al. (2018), and we focused on the components most likely utilized and therefore, bioactive.

3b. PBAT monomers on A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidial swelling

To determine the developmental stage at which PBAT monomers influence germination, isotropic swelling was also investigated. Conidia were examined for swelling in semisolid medium, where entrapment of conidia prevented them from clumping. *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 (10⁶ conidia/mL) were

inoculated on semisolid GMM with 1% (w/v) glucose as a positive control, 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol, 1% (w/v) adipic acid, or no carbon as a negative control. Cultures were incubated at for twenty-two hours at 28 °C in a Percival incubator. Images were taken using a Lecia DMI6000 B microscope at ten, twelve, fourteen, and twenty-two hours. Conidial diameter was measured using the line tool in ImageJ version 2.00-rc-69/1.53p (Schneider et al. 2012). At least fifteen conidia were counted for each timepoint.

A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia were also examined in medium identical to the semisolid medium above, but without agar. Cultures were incubated for six hours at 28 °C with shaking at 180 rpm (Excella E24 Incubator Shaker, New Brunswick Scientific). In liquid, conidia aggregation precluded visual measurements past six hours. Images were taken every hour for six hours using a Lecia DMI6000 B microscope. Conidia diameter was measured using the line tool in ImageJ version 2.00-rc-69/1.53p (Schneider et al. 2012). At least forty-one conidia were counted for each timepoint.

3c. Germination and pH with PBAT monomers on A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia

GMM is normally adjusted to pH 6.5, but the addition of 1% (w/v) adipic acid lowered its pH to approximately 3.0. To distinguish effects of pH from other inhibitory effects of adipic acid on *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 germination, GMM containing adipic acid was buffered to a pH of 6.5 using 2-[4morpholino]-ethane sulfonic acid (MES), which is poorly metabolized by fungi. Conidia (10^6 conidia/mL) were added to: i) GMM with no carbon at pH 6.5, or acidified with HCl to pH 3.0, ii) GMM containing 1% (w/v) adipic acid at pH 3.0, or buffered to pH 6.5 using 0.01 mmol MES (Sigma, St. Louis, MO), iii) GMM with 1% (w/v) glucose at pH 6.5, or acidified with HCl to pH 3.0, and iv) GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose and 1% w/v adipic acid at pH 3.0, or buffered with MES to pH 6.5. Conidia suspensions (200 µL) were pipetted on to sterile glass slides as described in **2b.** above. Samples were allowed to incubate at 28 °C for twenty-two hours. At least one hundred conidia were counted for each treatment.

3d. A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia recovery from adipic acid

To test the reversibility of the inhibition of adipic acid on ungerminated conidia, *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia were inoculated at a density of 10⁶ conidia/mL in 25 mL Champes broth containing 1%

(w/v) adipic acid or no glucose. After one, two, or six hours of incubation, conidia were washed two times with 0.01% (w/v) Triton x-100. A volume estimated to contain four hundred conidia was transferred to solid Champes agar. Plates were incubated at 28 °C for thirty-six hours and colonies were counted.

3e. Intact PBAT and A. flavus NRRL 3357 germination

To simulate conidia germinating on intact or degrading BPMs, slides were coated with a film of PBAT with or without free adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol, and conidia were overlaid in agar. To compare the ability of adipic acid and/or 1,4 butanediol to affect germination when in the film (distal, requiring diffusion) vs. while dissolved in medium in which conidia were germinating (proximal, requiring minimal diffusion), these components were added either to the film overlaid with conidia in carbon-free medium, or the same components were added to an agar overlay spread on bare slides. Glucose was a positive control for germination and GMM lacking carbon was a negative control. To make slides, 1% w/v PBAT (Daminer Scientific, Bainbridge, GA), or 1% w/v PBAT with adipic acid (1% w/v, 93 mM) and/or 1,4-butanediol at the molar equivalent of 1% w/v adipic acid were dissolved in a solution of acetone:chloroform (1:1 v/v). Solutions (50 µL) were pipetted on sterile, heated (100 °C) glass microscope slides, to evaporate the solvents and leave only PBAT treatments remaining on slides. For full evaporation, slides were subsequently placed in a vacuum oven (60 °C) for one hour.

A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia aliquots were vortexed for thirty seconds immediately prior to adding to GMM containing no carbon, 1% w/v glucose, 1% w/v adipic acid, or 1% w/v butanediol for a final concentration of 10^6 conidia/mL. GMM/conidia suspensions (200 µL) were pipetted on top of polymer samples. Slides were then placed into Pyrex containers and the procedure described in **2b.** was followed. See **Table 2** for treatment combinations.

4. Statistical analysis

All analysis was performed using RStudio version 1.1.456 (RStudio Team, 2020). Time course experiments were analyzed with a generalized least square (GLS) regression model using the R package *nlme* version 3.1-137 (Pinheiro et al. 2020). Model selection was determined using significant terms,

determined through ANOVA, and Akaike information criterion. Significant differences between treatments were determined using least square means generated from the GLS model by *lsmeans* package version 2.30-0 (Lenth, 2016) with time as a covariate. To determine significant differences for TPS additives and pH experiments, a one-way ANOVA was performed. All analyses were checked for normality and homoscedasticity using histograms, residual plots, or Leven's test. A square root transformation was performed for (**3c**.) conidia germination and pH data. A log transformation was performed for (**2a**.) TPS germination and (**3d**.) conidia recovery data. Transformations were to correct for skewness or improving model fit. Tukey's honestly significant difference test was used to determine significance for one-way ANOVA results, using a confidence interval of 95%. An alpha level was set at 0.05 for all analyses. Percent germination was defined as germinated conidia per total conidia counted, times one hundred, and conidial recovery was defined as the log of the number of colonies counted per 400 conidia plated. For justification of statistical methods see **Supplemental Figures 1 - 8**.

RESULTS

1. How do TPS plasticizers influence *Aspergillus* growth and germination? 1a. Growth of *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 on TPS additives

Growth was measured by proxy via conidia numbers (**Figure 3**; **Supplemental Figure 1**). Conidial production was significantly greater when grown on TPS and cornstarch than in medium containing no carbon, by 10.5% and 29.9%, respectively. However, conidial production on media amended with common TPS additives was even higher (0.05) than on pure TPS: 24.2%,25.5%, 26.8%, and 24.1% higher for glycerol, maltose, glucose, and sorbitol, respectively. Conidialnumbers from medium amended with these common TPS additives were also significantly greater (<math>0.05) than conidial numbers from medium supplemented with cornstarch as a carbon source: 5.7%,6.6%, 7.9%, and 5.6% for glycerol, maltose, glucose, and sorbitol, respectively. Conidial production inthe presence of TPS additives (glycerol, sorbitol, glucose, and maltose) were not significantly differentfrom one another (<math>p > 0.70; **Table 3**).

1b. Glycerol and Aspergillus germination

The highest germination rates for all four strains were observed in GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose, followed by 1% (w/v) glycerol, and lastly by GMM containing no carbon. In 1% (w/v) glucose, by twenty-two hours 99.7% of conidia were germinated for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, 97.7% for BPM FF, and 50.1% for BPM K (**Figure 4**; **Table 4**; **Supplemental Figure 2**). Supplying glycerol as a carbon source resulted in significantly lower germination rates at twenty-two hours: 80.1% for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, 82.3% for BPM M, 8.8% for BPM K, and 19.1% for BPM FF (p < 0.01). Germination rates in GMM containing glycerol were not statistically different from rates in GMM lacking a carbon source for BPM K, M, and FF (p > 0.10; **Table 4**). *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 had significantly more germination (p < 0.0001) when glycerol was present compared to all other strains used (**Table 5**, **Supplemental Figure 3**).

2. How does PBAT influence Aspergillus germination?

2a. PBAT monomers and Aspergillus germination

As above, conidia incubated in GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose achieved the most germination by twenty-two hours: 99.7% for *A. flavus*, 98.4% for BPM M, 43.4 % for BPM K, and 99.7% for BPM FF. For *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM M, and BPM K, the effect of substituting adipic acid for glucose was to inhibit germination nearly completely. By twenty-two hours, germination only was achieved 15.5%, 11.1%, and 5.94% of conidia, respectively. This was well below the rate of germination in GMM containing no carbon source, which supported 40.9%, 71.0%, and 15.2% germination by twenty-two hours for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM M, and BPM K respectively (p < 0.01). By contrast, for BPM FF, adipic acid supported a slightly higher germination rate than the no-carbon control (25.7% vs. 14.3 % at twenty-two hours, respectively). The effect of 1,4-butanediol on germination rates was statistically indistinguishable from that of the no-carbon control for all four strains over the entire time course (p > 0.50; **Figure 5; Table 6; Supplemental Figure 4**).

2b. PBAT monomers on A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidial swelling

Conidia grown in GMM with 1% (w/v) adipic acid appeared to never complete isotropic swelling, suggesting that the inhibition began in the earliest stages of germination. To confirm this, conidial diameters were measured for each of the treatments described above, but the scope of the experiment was reduced to the model fungus *A. flavus* NRRL 3357. Conidia incubated on solid GMM agar containing 1% (w/v) glucose exhibited the most swelling, increasing in diameter by 115% over twenty-two hours. *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia treated with adipic acid were significantly less swollen compared to all other treatments (0.05), only increasing in diameter by 34.5% over twenty-twohours and smaller even than conidia incubated in GMM without carbon. By contrast, conidia incubated inGMM containing 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol swelled more than those in GMM without carbon (<math>p < 0.05), increasing in diameter by 85% over twenty-two hours (**Figure 6-7**; **Table 7**; **Supplemental Figure 5**), although the difference in swelling was not correlated a difference in germination between these two treatments (**Figure 5**). Conidial swelling was also tested in a liquid, complex medium (Champes). In that experiment, shrinkage of conidia during the first hour was observed for conidia incubated in Champes containing 1% (w/v) adipic acid, although swelling subsequently occurred. This phenomenon was not observed for conidia incubated in Champes containing 1% (w/v) glucose, or no additional carbon (**Figure 8**; **Table 8**; **Supplemental Figure 6**).

2c. Germination and pH with PBAT monomers on A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidia

Conidial germination on solid GMM containing 1% (w/v) adipic acid was statistically indistinguishable from germination on GMM containing no carbon and acidified with HCl to a pH of 3.0 (p > 0.90). Conversely, conidial germination on GMM containing 1% (w/v) adipic acid but buffered to a pH of 6.5 with MES permitted 172% more germination than conidia incubated on GMM containing unbuffered adipic acid. When buffered to decrease the negative effects of acidity, the adipic acid treatment actually permitted 22.5% more germination than the no carbon control (p < 0.0001). When GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose was acidified to a pH of 3.0 by either HCl or adipic acid, germination rates not statistically distinguishable (p > 0.90) but both treatments lowered germination compared to conidia grown on GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose at pH 6.5 (p < 0.05). When GMM containing 1% glucose was acidified with 1% (w/v) adipic acid but then buffered to pH 6.5 with MES, conidial germination rates were identical to those on GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose (pH 6.5) (p > 0.90)

(Figure 9, Table 9, Supplemental Figure 7).

2d. A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidial recovery from adipic acid

The log rate of revival (colony outgrowth) did not differ between conidia incubated in Champes containing 1% (w/v) adipic acid (2.15 ± 0.03 standard error at one hour and 2.40 ± 0.02 standard error at two hours) and conidia incubated in Champes containing no glucose (2.21 ± 0.08 standard error at one hour and 2.30 ± 0.06 standard error at two hours) (F-value = 0.057, *p*-value = 0.81) (**Table 10**).

To determine hyphal sensitivity to adipic acid, germlings grown on Champes agar from single conidia were transferred to Champes with 1% (w/v) adipic acid or unaltered Champes agar. On adipic

acid, colonies showed a decrease in diameter and increase in conidiophore heights compared to germlings plated on Champes agar (data not shown).

2e. Intact PBAT and A. flavus NRRL 3357 germination

On slides with or without PBAT, conidia treated with adipic acid, exhibited significantly lower rate of germination compared to all other treatments (p < 0.001). All treatments containing adipic acid were statistically indistinguishable (p > 0.90) (Figure 10; Table 11).

Reflecting the lack of difference already shown in **Figure 5a**, germination rates of conidia in GMM with no carbon source or with 1,4-butanediol were not statistically different (p>0.90; **Figure 10**; **Table 11**). Similarly, in GMM with no carbon source, overlaid onto slides spotted with PBAT or PBAT plus 1,4-butanediol, germination was statistically indistinguishable (p > 0.60). However, comparing treatments where conidia were in the same type of medium but overlaid onto glass slides vs. PBAT revealed that PBAT reduced germination, permitting slightly but significantly less germination than a PBAT-free overlay (0.05) of GMM with no carbon source, and also permitting slightly but significantly (<math>0.05) less germination in overlays containing 1,4-butanediol. All treatments permitted more germination than adipic acid treatments, suggesting that adipic acid (with or without PBAT) is more inhibitory than PBAT alone, and more inhibitory than 1,4-butanediol.

Conidia incubated in GMM containing glucose overlaid onto untreated slides, or slides spotted with PBAT, were both fully germinated by twenty-two hours. However, germination rates were greater in the absence of PBAT earlier in the time course. Conidia grown without PBAT in glucose had 59.1%, 64.4%, 35.1% more germination at ten, twelve, and fourteen hours respectively (**Figure 10**; **Table 11**; **Supplemental Figure 9**), causing the average effect of GMM plus glucose overlays onto PBAT to be significantly different from the same overlays on untreated glass slides (p < 0.001). These data provide evidence that PBAT may impede early stages of *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 germination.

DISCUSSION

1. How do TPS plasticizers influence Aspergillus growth and germination?

A. flavus NRRL 3357 grew more avidly on glycerol than on medium containing TPS or corn starch, as carbon sources. In fact, *A. flavus* grew less on TPS than on cornstarch, suggesting that the ability to grow on BPMs containing TPS may not stem from the ability to degrade starch polymers. Commercial TPS is often modified, e.g., through the covalent addition of monomers, polymers, or fatty acids (Cuevas-Carballo et al., 2019; Shanks and Kong, 2012). It could be the case that *A. flavus* is unable to efficiently utilize covalently modified TPS as a carbon source due to steric hindrance and an increase hydrophobicity of the material (Schlemmer and Sales, 2009) (**Supplemental Figure 9**). Some starch degradation was expected by *A. flavus* because of its alpha amylase production (Mellon et al., 2007). However, the fungus grew better on glycerol and sorbitol than on cornstarch, suggesting that growth of *A. flavus* on our TPS sample was due largely to it utilizing the plasticizer, glycerol. Glycerol is the primary plasticizer used in TPS products, and can migrate to the surface of the material, where it is readily available for use by microorganisms. (Mekonnen et al., 2013; Schlemmer and Sales, 2009). Thus, while addition of native starch to plastic (a "mixture", in plastic terminology) could encourage *Aspergillus* to utilize starch as a substrate, addition of TPS (alone or in "blends") may more likely encourage *Aspergillus*

Conidia germinated better in glycerol than on no carbon for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 but not for the three BPM *Aspergillus* strains (**Figure 4**). It is known that different *Aspergillus* species germinate at different rates (Araujo and Rodrigues, 2004). Thus, a universal prediction about the effects of glycerol on wild *Aspergillus* populations in agricultural soils cannot be made.

Glycerol is the primary polyol produced by conidia during isotropic swelling and induces has been seen to initiate citric acid production in *A. niger*, resulting in the change from a fermentative to aerobic respiration in two ways. First, glycerol inhibited NADP⁺ dependent isocitrate dehydrogenase, allowing increased citrate production (Legisa and Mattey, 1986; van Laere and Hulsmans, 1987). Secondly, glycerol can be phosphorylated into glycerol-3-phosphate, which is an early intermediate of glycolysis, starting the pathways for both aerobic respiration and fermentation. *Aspergillus* species use different proteins for metabolizing glycerol, which may be why glycerol enhances germination in *A. flavus* but not in the three other strains of *Aspergillus* tested. Salazar et al. (2009) showed that there were eighty-eight genes conserved among three *Aspergillus* strains for glycerol catabolism, but there was a large degree of variation among significantly expressed but non-conserved glycerol catabolism genes among the three strains. They also found that *A. oryzae*, an almost identical strain to *A. flavus*, had significantly more transcripts of glycerol kinase enzymes, responsible for converting glycerol to glycerol-3-phosphate, compared to *A. niger* and *A. nidulans*. This could explain why they saw a quicker accumulation of biomass for *A. oryzae* when grown on glycerol as a sole carbon source. Because *A. flavus* and *A. oryzae* are nearly identical species, a more robust glycerol metabolism may explain why, in this study, *A. flavus* was able to germinate at a faster rate compared to the BPM strains, which are different species.

Continued use of BPMs containing TPS with glycerol could lead to an increase in *A. flavus* population. One of the most effective pre-harvest strategies at reducing *A. flavus* and aflatoxin production has been seeding fields with non-mycotoxin producing strains of *Aspergillus*, with the hope to outcompete naturally-occurring *A. flavus* (Cleveland et al., 2003; Ehrlich et al., 2014; Mauro et al., 2018; Pitt and Hocking, 2006). However, in a field where BPMs are deployed, if a particular toxin-producing *Aspergillus* strain has the ability to utilize glycerol for germination more efficiently than the biocontrol (non-mycotoxin producing) strains, then this method for reducing aflatoxin contamination may be less effective if glycerol-containing TPS is a component of BPMs.

2. How does PBAT influence Aspergillus germination?

The effects of 1,4-butanediol and adipic acid on *Aspergillus* germination were investigated to determine how degradation products of PBAT may influence soil ecology and colonization of BPMs. These monomers may also remain in the polymers as by-products of synthesis. Either way, they may leach to the surface and out into the environment. Germination rates on 1,4-butanediol or no carbon were statistically similar for *Aspergillus flavus*, BPM M, and BPM K, and BPM FF (**Figure 5**). The uniform

pattern suggests that 1,4-butanediol is not recognized by conidia as a carbon source or germination induction signal. However, multiple studies demonstrated that *A. oryzae* and *A. niger* grow on 1,4butanediol as a sole carbon source, although to my knowledge the effects of 1,4-butanediol on germination rates for these species remain unknown (Darby and Kaplan, 1968; Gardio et al., 2011; Maeda et al., 2005). Conidial diameters were significantly larger for 1,4-butanediol treated conidia compared to no carbon treated conidia (**Figure 6**). Therefore, if conidia had been incubated longer than twenty-two hours in the study herein, it is possible that increase in germination may have occurred. Alternatively, it's possible that in 1,4-butanediol has neutral effects on germination, but after germination, induces growth.

Although 1,4-butanediol did not influence germination, adipic acid was shown to influence germination. Germination for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM K, and BPM M (**Figure 5**) was lower on 1% (w/v), or 93 mM, adipic acid even than on the no-carbon control. By contrast, for BPM FF, germination on adipic acid was higher than on the no carbon control, although still significantly lower than on glucose. Therefore, the effects of adipic acid are not uniform across species for *Aspergillus* germination. To my knowledge, no previous germination studies have been performed using adipic acid with *A. flavus*. However, Vicedo et al. (2006) showed that adipic acid monoethyl ester, a commonly used fungicide, was able to prevent germination at 10 mM for *Botrytis cinerea*, a common mold found on grape vines. Karlsson et al. (2017) demonstrated that *A. niger* conidia were able to form mycelium but had decreased growth and conidiation with decreased pH (pH 6 and 5) using concentrations of adipic acid from 0 to 684 mM, suggesting that the fungus was stressed at lower pH and increased adipic acid concentration. From this study, germlings from individual conidia were transferred from Champes agar to Champes containing 1% (w/v) adipic acid, and were able to form colonies, although these were smaller than germlings transferred to GMM containing 1% (w/v) glucose (data not shown). These studies, taken together, and the presented data, give evidence that conidia are more susceptible to adipic acid than growing mycelium.

In addition, **Figure 5** demonstrates that adipic acid can either promote or inhibit germination, depending on the *Aspergillus* species. Therefore, if adipic acid is being released into the environment during PBAT degradation, the impact on *Aspergillus* species and other fungi may vary depending on

species and developmental stage. This is relevant to the same concerns about non-mycotoxigenic *Aspergillus* biocontrol strains.

The effect seen from adipic acid at various pH levels can be explained through weak acid theory. Weak acids have the ability to passively diffuse cross cell membranes in their undissociated form and acidify intracellular pH, causing acid stress. Many weak acids inhibit growth and germination of organisms differently. The effect of sorbic acid, acetic acid, propionic acid, lactic acid, and nonanoic acid have all been extensively studied on fungal conidial germination and growth (Araujo and Rodrigues, 2004; Breeuwer, 1996; Dijksterhuis et al., 2019; Novodvorska et al., 2016; Pillai and Ramaswamy, 2012; Stratford et al., 2009). Adipic acid is a diprotic weak acid ($pK_a = 4.41$ and 5.41). When 1% (w/v) adipic acid was added to GMM, the pH was reduced from 6.5 to 3.0, resulting in 99.4% of the acid being in the undissociated form (**Figure 11**; **Table 12**) and thus able to traverse the membrane.

During germination, conidia are vulnerable to stress (d'Enfert, 1997). When conidia are dormant, the internal pH was been reported to be 5.7-6.5, but as conidia germinate and develop a germ tube the pH increases to 6.3-7.2 (Breeuwer, 1997; Chitarra et al., 2005). This change in pH allows for key metabolic pathways and enzymes to begin to function (e.g., respiration pathways, phosphofructokinases, and transporters) (Liewen and Marth, 1985; Krebs et al., 1983). With the majority of adipic acid being in the undissociated form at a pH of 3.0, I postulate that adipic acid is disrupting this pH transition that occurs during germination. There is also evidence for disruption of the germination process, from the conidial diameter data. Conidia treated with 1% (w/v) adipic acid at a pH of 3.0 were able to start to swell, indicating that germination was initiated, but conidia were unable to continue swelling and produce a germ tube. Further supporting evidence comes from fluorescence microscopy, where conidia treated with adipic acid are no longer fluorescent when in the presence of fluorescence diacetate (**Supplemental Figure 10**). This indicates that adipic acid treated conidia are not metabolically active. However, adipic acid, indicating that conidia can resume development and that any damage from adipic acid may be reversible, showing that the long-term impacts of adipic acid may not reduce fungal germination.

When 1% (w/v) adipic acid was buffered to a pH of 6.5, only 0.06 % of adipic acid was in the undissociated form. Therefore, the majority of adipic acid was charged, preventing diffusion across a phospholipid bilayer. There was significantly more germination in buffered adipic acid compared to no carbon media at pH 6.5, suggesting that the dissociated form of adipic acid could be used as a carbon source. This result supports Karlsson et al. (2017), where *A. niger* was shown to grow with adipic acid as a sole carbon source, with increased conidiation at increased pH. Non-specific dicarboxylic acid receptors, commonly used for the citric acid cycle, could import adipic acid to be used as a carbon source. Although specific receptors are not known in *A. flavus*, yeast have both been reported to contain these transporters with a large degree of flexibility for chain lengths (C_1 - C_4) (Aliverdieva et al., 2006; Camarasa et al., 2001; Casal et al., 2008). Therefore, it is not unreasonable to hypothesize that adipic acid (C_6) has the ability to be transported and used as a carbon source.

The monomers of PBAT (adipic acid, 1,4-butanediol, and terephthalic acid) would be the constituents released into the environment once the film starts to degrade individually or in chains of the two copolymers; therefore, PBAT-coated slides spiked with adipic acid and/or 1,4-butanediol were used to simulated surface degradation. The results were similar to germination of conidia in GMM with added monomers for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 (**Figure 5**). PBAT spiked with adipic acid resulted in the lowest germination, and germination on PBAT spiked with 1,4-butanediol was similar to that on unspiked PBAT. Therefore, the effects of PBAT monomers seen in GMM seem to hold true for when *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 was grown on a PBAT film. However, there was a decrease in total conidia germinated or a lag in germination when conidia were incubated in the presence of PBAT, whether in the presence of glucose, or 1,4-butanediol, or no carbon.

I propose two hypotheses for why there is significant decrease or lag in germination when *A*. *flavus* NRRL 3357 was germinated in the presence of PBAT polymer. First, the decrease in germination could be explained through hydrolysis of adipic acid from the polymer from abiotic and biotic factors, resulting in a greater concentration of inhibitory adipic acid. Abiotically, PBAT undergoes a hydrolysis reaction in the presence of water, which would lead to natural release of the two copolymers and monomer units (Muthuraj et al., 2015). Biotically, *A. oryzae* and *A. nidulans* possess cutinases with the ability to breakdown polybutylene succinate and poly-(butylene succinate-co-adipate), two structurally similar polymers (Gardio et al., 2011; Maeda et al., 2005). The cutinases are upregulated when conidia adhere to a hydrophobic surface (Garrido et al., 2012; Maeda et al., 2005). It has also been seen that adipic acid is preferentially degraded among the monomers in PBAT, most likely due to increased chain mobility (Zumstein et al., 2017). Therefore, when conidia are adsorbed to the PBAT film, cutinase enzymes could be secreted during germination, allowing for an increase in adipic acid and copolymer release. When BPMs are used in agricultural fields, they are exposed to high ultra-violet and thermal stress, which could lead to increased abiotic degradation. Therefore, more adipic acid may be released on the surface of the material in the field than from the PBAT coating used in these experiments, underlining the biological relevance of my results.

Second, the lag in germination could be caused by hydrophobic interactions between the polymer surface and signaling compounds produced by *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia during germination. Lipids, often in the form of oxygenated polyunsaturated fatty acids (oxylipins), have been shown to be key signaling molecules in fungi for changes in morphology (Affeldt et al., 2011; Brown et al., 2008, 2009; Singh and Poeta, 2011). The oxylipins involved are long hydrophobic carbon chains, primarily eight carbons long, that would have the ability to adhere to hydrophobic plastic, which are known to adsorb hydrophobic compounds (Teuten et al., 2007). *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia have been shown to produce 1-octen-3-one, 3-octanone, 2-octen-1-ol, and primarily 1-octen-3-ol (Miyamoto et al., 2014). It is thought that oxylipins may act as a quorum sensing mechanism for synchronous germination; however, no direct evidence has supported this claim. If oxylipins are used for germination cues, and are sequestered on PBAT film via hydrophobic interactions, then a decrease germination rate would be observed. To combat this effect, more oxylipins would need to be produced until the signal is strong enough to overcome the hydrophobic interactions and produced germination cues, thus causing a delay in germination.

It has been shown that soil fungi have the ability to mineralize adipic acid, 1,4-butanediol, and terephthalic acid as free monomers from PBAT polymer (Zumstein et al., 2018). It would appear that adipic acid does not hinder growth of certain fungal species after germination has occurred but can be used as a preferred carbon source (Karlsson et al., 2017).

The long-term impact of using BPMs with PBAT are still questionable and highly pH dependent. When *A. flavus* conidia land on BPMs in a field, the presented data show that the rate of germination could be lowered if adipic acid lowers the pH of soil water. It has been seen that the pH of soils under PM is decreased due to high decomposition and release of organic acid (Tisdale and Beaton, 1990). Therefore, in a microenvironment, close to BPMs, there could be an inhibition of germination due to a high concentration of undissociated adipic acid, however, further works needs to be done for confirmation. PBAT constituents that make it into the bulk soil could be used as a carbon source for *Aspergillus*, due to non-specific dicarboxylic acid receptors mentioned above. The experiments performed with PBAT could be extrapolated to other polyesters commonly used in BPMs [poly(3-hydroxybutyrate, poly(3hyroxyvalerate, poly(ɛ-caprolactone), and poly(butylene succinate)], which would also release organic acids upon degradation (Brodhagen et al., 2014). Therefore, around the microenvironment of most polymers used in BPMs, there could be acid stress of microorganisms and fungi.

3. Conclusion

Based on these results, if BPMs containing TPS and PBAT are used in agricultural soils, *A. flavus* conidia that land on the material prior to tilling into the soil could experience opposing effects. Glycerol and/or other common plasticizers in TPS may increase germination. On the other hand, depending on its concentration and therefore its effect on the pH of the environment, adipic acid derived from PBAT may inhibit germination. Because most soils range between a pH of 5-7, if adipic acid concentrations in the microenvironment of the conidia were low enough to allow soil water to remain close to neutral, the main species of adipic acid would be in a dissociated form, which could then be used as a carbon source for germination. Other polyesters used in BPMs could potentially have the same effect on *Aspergillus* germination as PBAT degradation products, due to the release of organic acids during degradation.

Although this study reveals that *Aspergillus* germination and growth are affected by common constituents of BPMs, there is still more work needed to understand the overall ecological impact of BPMs on the genus *Aspergillus* and overall soil ecology.

Strain	Description	Reference
Aspergillus flavus NRRL 3357	Model strain	Fungal Genetics Stock
		Center (University of
		Kansas, Kansas City, USA)
BPM M	Isolate from starch-based plastic tentatively	Moore-Kucera et al., 2014
	identified as Aspergillus sp.	
BPM K	Isolate from starch-based plastic tentatively	Moore-Kucera et al., 2014
	identified as Aspergillus sp.	
BPM FF	Isolate from starch-based plastic tentatively	Moore-Kucera et al., 2014
	identified as Aspergillus sp.	

Table 1: Aspergillus species and strains used in study

containing A. <i>Juuvus</i> contaia	
Polymer film on slide	Carbon Source (% w/v) in overlaid conidial suspension
No polymer	No carbon, 1% glucose, 1% adipic, or 1% butanediol
PBAT	No carbon, or 1% glucose
PBAT + adipic acid	No carbon
PBAT + 1,4-butanediol	No carbon
PBAT + adipic acid + 1,4-butanediol	No carbon
Acetone:Chloroform (solvent control)	No carbon

Table 2: Combinations of PBAT and its monomers in plastic film and in overlaid semisolid medium containing *A. flavus* conidia
•	df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	p value
Treatment	6	22.679	3.780	107.9	< 2e-16
Residuals	33	1.156	0.035		
Pairwise Comparison					T statistic, p value
corn starch - glucose					-4.9, p <0.001
corn starch - glycerol					-3.3, p <0.05
corn starch - maltose					-4.1, p <0.005
corn starch - no carbon					14.1, p <0.001
corn starch - sorbitol					-3.5, p <0.05
corn starch - TPS					8.7, p <0.001
glucose - glycerol					1.3, p >0.80
glucose - maltose					0.8, p >0.90
glucose - no carbon					18.9, p <0.001
glucose - sorbitol					1.4, p >0.70
glucose - TPS					13.3, p <0.001
glycerol - maltose					-0.6, p >0.90
glycerol - no carbon					16.7, p <0.001
glycerol - sorbitol					0.03, p >0.90
glycerol - TPS					11.5, p <0.001
maltose - no carbon					18.1, p <0.001
maltose - sorbitol					0.6, p >0.90
maltose - TPS					12.6, p <0.001
no carbon - sorbitol					-17.5, p <0.001
no carbon - TPS					-4.7, p <0.001
sorbitol - TPS					12.0, p < 0.002

Table 3: ANOVA results (conidia as a function of treatment) with test statistic and *p*-values for Tukey's HSD comparisons of conidia production by *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 grown on TPS additives

		df	F value	p value
	intercept	1	3203.6	< 0.0001
	tmt	2	264.0	< 0.0001
A flanus NDDI 2257	time	1	543.0	< 0.0001
A. JIAVUS NKKL 5557	time ²	1	117.5	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	2	42.2	< 0.0001
	residual	47		
	intercept	1	709.3	< 0.0001
	tmt	2	21.1	< 0.0001
BPM M	time	1	259.9	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	2	4.3	0.0185
	residual	48		
	intercept	1	137.8	< 0.0001
	tmt	2	36.6	< 0.0001
	time	1	110.2	< 0.0001
DPM K	time ²	1	36.0	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	2	25.3	< 0.0001
	residual	47		
	intercept	1	1078.3	< 0.0001
	tmt	2	480.1	< 0.0001
BPM FF	time	1	320.9	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	2	124.7	< 0.0001
	residual	48		
	Least	square means w	ith standard erro	r
Treatments	A. flavus NRRL 3357	BPM M	BPM K	BPM FF
zero carbon	25.1 ± 1.65	36.6 ± 3.03	5.18 ± 1.21	7.4 ± 1.22
glucose	78.1 ± 1.65	62.5 ± 3.03	16.5 ± 1.21	51.4 ± 1.22
glycerol	58.8 ± 1.65	40.8 ± 3.03	2.9 ± 1.21	10.4 ± 1.22
		Test statistic	, p values	
Pairwise Comparison	A. flavus NRRL 3357	BPM M	BPM K	BPM FF
glucose - glycerol	8.27, p < 0.01	5.08, p < 0.01	7.99, p < 0.01	23.8, p < 0.01
glucose - zero carbon	22.7, p < 0.01	6.04, p < 0.01	6.63, p < 0.01	25.6, p < 0.01
glycerol - zero carbon	14.4, p < 0.01	0.96, p > 0.10	-1.36, p > 0.10	1.8, p > 0.10

Table 4: ANOVA results from generalized least squares model, least square means, and pairwise comparison with test statistic and *p*-values for germination in glycerol for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF

	df	F value	p value	
intercept	1	2314.1	< 0.0001	
tmt	2	212.1	< 0.0001	
time	1	658.5	< 0.0001	
strain	3	238.0	< 0.0001	
tmt:time	2	55.0	< 0.0001	
tmt:strain	6	22.3	< 0.0001	
time:strain	2	47.1	< 0.0001	
tmt:time:strain	6	4.8	< 0.0001	
residual	192			
Strain	Glycerol lea	ast square 1	means with	standard error
A. flavus NRRL 3357				58.8 ± 2.37
BPM M				40.8 ± 2.37
BPM K				2.9 ± 2.37
BPM FF				10.4 ± 2.37
Glycerol Pairwise Comparison			Test	statistic, p value
A. flavus NRRL 3357 vs BPM M				5.4, < 0.0001
A. flavus NRRL 3357 vs BPM K				16.7, < 0.0001
A. flavus NRRL 3357 vs BPM FF				14.4, < 0.0001

Table 5: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model, least square means, and pairwise comparison with test statistics and *p* values for pairwise comparison between *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF for germination in glycerol

		<u>,</u> , uni		
		df	F value	p value
	intercept	1	1720.2	< 0.0001
	tmt	3	282.1	< 0.0001
A Come NDDI 2257	time	1	307.1	< 0.0001
A. JIAVUS NKKL 5557	time ²	1	58.9	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	3	43.5	< 0.0001
	residual	63		
	intercept	1	1088.5	< 0.0001
	tmt	3	124.3	< 0.0001
BPM M	time	1	349.2	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	3	32.1	< 0.0001
	residual	64		
	intercept	1	416.5	< 0.0001
	tmt	3	67.1	< 0.0001
	time	1	286.5	< 0.0001
BPM K	time ²	1	70.4	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	3	46.2	< 0.0001
	residual	63		
	intercept	1	3066.2	< 0.0001
	tmt	3	927.5	< 0.0001
BPM FF	time	1	921.4	< 0.0001
	tmt:time	3	235.8	< 0.0001
	residual	64		
	Leas	t square means wi	th standard error	r
Treatments	A. flavus NRRL 3357	BPM M	BPM K	BPM FF
zero carbon	31.5 ± 1.71	39.4 ± 2.26	6.8 ± 0.8	7.9 ± 0.8
adipic acid	6.5 ± 1.71	5.4 ± 2.26	1.9 ± 0.8	15.0 ± 0.8
1,4-butanediol	28.9 ± 1.71	37.3 ± 2.26	7.3 ± 0.8	7.3 ± 0.8
glucose	75.4 ± 1.71	67.1 ± 2.26	17.5 ± 0.8	58.2 ± 0.8
		Test statistic,	p values	
Pairwise Comparison	A. flavus NRRL 3357	BPM M	BPM K	BPM FF
adipic acid – zero carbon	-10.3, p < 0.01	-10.6, p < 0.01	-3.9, p < 0.01	6.3, p < 0.01
adipic acid - glucose	-28.4, p < 0.01	-19.3, p < 0.01	-13.7, p < 0.01	-38.3, p < 0.01
1,4-butanediol – adipic acid	9.2, p < 0.01	9.9, p < 0.01	4.8, p < 0.01	-6.8, p < 0.01
1,4-buatendiol - glucose	-19.2, p < 0.01	-9.3, p < 0.01	-8.9, p < 0.01	-45.0, p < 0.01
1,4-buatendiol – zero carbon	-1.1, p > 0.50	-0.7, p > 0.50	0.9, p > 0.50	-0.5, p > 0.90
glucose – zero carbon	181 n < 0.01	86 n < 0.01	98 n < 0.01	44.6 p < 0.01

Table 6: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model, least square means, and pairwise comparison with test statistic and *p*-values for comparisons of germination in the presence of PBAT monomers for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF

	df	F value	<i>p</i> value	
Intercept	1	19905	< 0.0001	
Treatment	3	24.0	< 0.0001	
Time	1	1031.7	< 0.0001	
Treatment:Time	3	44.0	< 0.0001	
Residuals	808			
Treatments		Least	square means with standard	l error
no carbon			3.3 ±	0.045
adipic acid			3.0 ±	0.047
1,4-butanediol			3.5 ±	0.049
glucose			3.7 ±	0.049
Pairwise Comparison			Test statistic, p	value
1,4-butanediol – adipic acid			6.9, p	< 0.01
1,4-butanediol - glucose			-2.7, p	< 0.05
1,4-butanediol - no carbon			3.1, p	< 0.05
adipic acid - glucose			-9.7, p	< 0.01
adipic acid - no carbon			-4.2, p	< 0.01
glucose - no carbon			5.8, p	< 0.01

Table 7: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model, least square means, and pairwisecomparison with test statistic and *p*-values for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia swelling in semi-
solid GMM with 1% (w/v) PBAT monomers

	df	F value	<i>p</i> value
Intercept	1	42972	< 0.0001
Treatment	2	88.0	< 0.0001
Time	1	1437.8	< 0.0001
Treatment:Time	2	21.6	< 0.0001
Residuals	1863		
Treatments		Least	square means with standard error
zero carbon			3.3 ± 0.028
adipic acid			3.2 ± 0.030
glucose			3.6 ± 0.027
Pairwise Comparison			Test statistic, p value
adipic acid - glucose			-11.1, p < 0.001
adipic acid - zero carbon			-3.5, p < 0.01
glucose - zero carbon			7.8, p < 0.001

Table 8: ANOVA results from generalized least squares model, least square means, and pairwise comparison with test statistic and *p*-values for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia swelling in liquid Champes with 1% (w/v) PBAT monomers

	df	Sum Sq	Mean Sq	F value	P value
Treatment	7	200.4	28.6	419.5	<2e-16
Residuals	16	1.09	0.068		
Pairwise Comparison					Test statistic,
					<i>p</i> value
adipic acid - adipic acid + MES					-21.0, p < 0.001
adipic acid - glucose					-34.6, p < 0.001
adipic acid - glucose + acid					-30.4, p < 0.001
adipic acid - glucose + adipic acid					-30.6, p < 0.001
adipic acid - glucose + adipic acid + MES					-34.6, p < 0.001
adipic acid - no carbon					-14.9, p < 0.001
adipic acid - no carbon + acid					-0.02, p > 0.10
adipic acid + MES - glucose					-13.6, p < 0.001
adipic acid + MES - glucose + acid					-9.4, p < 0.001
adipic acid + MES - glucose + adipic acid					-9.6, p < 0.001
adipic acid + MES - glucose + adipic acid + MES					-13.6, p < 0.001
adipic acid + MES - no carbon					6.1, p < 0.001
adipic acid + MES - no carbon + acid					21.0, p < 0.001
glucose - glucose + acid					4.2, p < 0.05
glucose - glucose + adipic acid					4.0, p < 0.05
glucose - glucose + adipic acid + MES					0.00, p > 0.90
glucose - no carbon					19.7, p < 0.001
glucose - no carbon + acid					34.6, p < 0.001
glucose + acid - glucose + adipic acid					-0.10, p > 0.90
glucose + acid - glucose + adipic acid + MES					-4.2, p < 0.05
glucose + acid - no carbon					15.5, p < 0.001
glucose + acid - no carbon + acid					30.4, p < 0.001
glucose + adipic acid - glucose + adipic acid + MES					-4.0, p < 0.05
glucose + adipic acid - no carbon					15.7, p < 0.001
glucose + adipic acid - no carbon + acid					30.5, p < 0.001
glucose + adipic acid + MES - no carbon					19.7, p < 0.001
glucose + adipic acid + MES - no carbon + acid					34.6, p < 0.001
no carbon - no carbon + acid					14.9, p < 0.001

Table 9: One-way ANOVA (percent germination as a function of treatment) with test statistic and *p*-values for Tukey's HSD comparisons for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidial germination in media of varying pH

ieust squares model				
	df	F value	p value	
intercept	1	8075.2	< 0.0001	
tmt	1	0.057	0.82	
time	1	11.4	< 0.01	
tmt:time	1	2.5	0.16	
residual	8			

 Table 10: A. flavus NRRL 3357 conidial recovery from adipic acid ANOVA from generalized least squares model

	df	F	n voluo
	ui	value	<i>p</i> value
intercept	1	3413.6	< 0.0001
tmt	9	296.6	< 0.0001
time	1	720.3	< 0.0001
time ²	1	52.8	< 0.0001
tmt:time	9	64.9	< 0.0001
residual	159		
Treatment	I	east sour	are means with standard error

Table 11: ANOVA results for generalized least squares model and test statistic and *p*-values for Tukey's HSD Comparisons for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 germination on PBAT-coated slides

residual	159
Treatment	Least square means with standard error
GMM w/ zero carbon	29.8 ± 1.41
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol	29.8 ± 1.41
GMM w/ adipic acid	0.9 ± 1.41
GMM w/ glucose	72.8 ± 1.41
GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent	26.0 ± 1.41
PBAT + GMM w/ glucose	58.8 ± 1.41
PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	21.5 ± 1.41
PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon	19.1 ± 1.41
PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero carbon	0.3 ± 1.41
PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon	0.9 ± 1.41
Deinmine Commonizon	Test statistic,
Pairwise Comparison	<i>p</i> value
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - GMM w/ adipic acid	14.6, p < 0.001
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - GMM w/ glucose	-21.6, p < 0.001
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - GMM w/ zero carbon	0.05, p > 0.90
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent	1.9, p > 0.60
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - PBAT + GMM w/ glucose	-14.6, p < 0.001
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	4.2, p < 0.002
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zer	o carbon $5.4, p < 0.001$
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero ca	14.8, p < 0.001
GMM w/ 1,4-butanediol - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol	+ GMM 14.6 m < 0.001
w/ zero carbon	14.0, p < 0.001
GMM w/ adipic acid - GMM w/ glucose	-36.1, p < 0.001
GMM w/ adipic acid - GMM w/ zero carbon	-14.5, p < 0.001
GMM w/ adipic acid - GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent	-12.6, p < 0.001
GMM w/ adipic acid - PBAT + GMM w/ glucose	-29.1, p < 0.001
GMM w/ adipic acid - PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	-10.3, p < 0.001
GMM w/ adipic acid - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero ca	arbon $-9.2, p < 0.001$
GMM w/ adipic acid - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero carbo	on $0.3, p > 0.90$
GMM w/ adipic acid - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol + G	GMM w/ 0.05 m > 0.00
zero carbon	0.03, p > 0.90
GMM w/ glucose - GMM w/ zero carbon	21.6, p < 0.001
GMM w/ glucose - GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent	23.5, p < 0.001
GMM w/ glucose - PBAT + GMM w/ glucose	7.0, p < 0.001
GMM w/ glucose - PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	25.8, p < 0.001
GMM w/ glucose - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbo	27.0, p < 0.001
GMM w/ glucose - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero carbon	36.4, p < 0.001
GMM w/ glucose - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol + GM	M w/ zero $36.2 n < 0.001$
carbon	50.2, p < 0.001

Table 11: Continued

Pairwise Comparison	Test statistic,
	<i>p</i> value
GMM w/ zero carbon - GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent	1.9, p > 0.50
GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT + GMM w/ glucose	-14.6, p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	4.2, p < 0.01
GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon	5.3, p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero carbon	14.8, p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/	14.6 n < 0.001
zero carbon	14.0, p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent - PBAT + GMM w/ glucose	-16.5, p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent - PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	2.3, p > 0.40
GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero	35 n < 0.05
carbon	5.5, p < 0.05
GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero	12.9 p < 0.001
carbon	12.9, p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon + solvent - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol +	12.7 p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon	12.7, p < 0.001
PBAT + GMM w/ glucose - PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon	18.8, p < 0.001
PBAT + GMM w/ glucose - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon	20.0, p < 0.001
PBAT + GMM w/ glucose - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero carbon	29.4, p < 0.001
PBAT + GMM w/ glucose - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol + GMM	29.2 n < 0.001
w/ zero carbon	29.2, p < 0.001
PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero	1.2 n > 0.90
carbon	1.2, p > 0.90
PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero	10.6 n < 0.001
carbon	10.0, p < 0.001
PBAT + GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-butanediol +	10.4 p < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon	10.4, p < 0.001
PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid +	9.4 n < 0.001
GMM w/ zero carbon	9.4, p < 0.001
PBAT w/ 1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid and	9.2 n < 0.001
1,4-butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon	<i>7.2</i> , p < 0.001
PBAT w/ adipic acid + GMM w/ zero carbon - PBAT w/ adipic acid and 1,4-	-0.2 n > 0.90
butanediol + GMM w/ zero carbon	-0.2, p > 0.70

Form	Structure	Amour	nt (%) ^a
		рН 3.0	pH 6.5
Undissociated	но ОН О ОН	99.37	0.06
Semi-dissociated	HO O	0.63	7.35
Dissociated		0.00	92.59

Table 12: Fractional percentage of adipic acid at pH 3.0 and 6.5

^a % fraction was calculated using adipic acid dissociation equilibrium. pKa values = 4.41 and 5.4



Figure 1: PBAT synthesis. (A) Monomers of PBAT. (B) Reaction scheme of the two copolymers and PBAT synthesis.



Figure 2: Side view of experimental setup for germination assay where blue rectangles represent microscope slides and the orange rectangle represents agar in which conidia were suspended. The purpose of this setup was to create flat GMM samples for improved optical quality.



Figure 3: Conidial numbers (log transformed) of *Aspergillus flavus* NRRL 3357 grown on TPS and common TPS plasticizers at 0.3% (w/v). Letters represent significant differences from a one-way ANOVA using Tukey HSD for pairwise comparison with an alpha of 0.05. Five replicates per treatment were used. CI = confidence interval.



Figure 4: Germination time courses of *Aspergillus* strains grown for 22 hours on GMM with 1% (w/v) glucose, 1% (w/v) glycerol, or no carbon source (**A**) *A. flavus* NRRL 3357; (**B**) BPM M; (**C**) BPM K; and (**D**) BPM FF. Letters represent significant differences between least square means of treatments while controlling for time ($\alpha = 0.05$). Experiment was performed twice with three replicates per treatment per timepoint. CI = confidence interval.



Figure 5: Germination time courses for *Aspergillus* strains grown for 22 hours on GMM with 1% (w/v) adipic acid, 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol, 1% (w/v) glucose, or no carbon source (A) *A. flavus* NRRL 3357; (B) BPM M; (C) BPM K; and (D) BPM FF. Letters represent significant differences between least square means of treatments while controlling for time ($\alpha = 0.05$). Experiment was performed twice with three replicates per treatment per timepoint. CI = confidence interval.



Figure 6: *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidial diameter on solid GMM with no carbon, 1% (w/v) glucose, 1% (w/v) adipic acid, or 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol. Letters represent significant differences between least square means of treatments while controlling for time ($\alpha = 0.05$). The experiment was performed twice with similar results. CI = confidence interval.





Figure 7: Micrograph of *Aspergillus flavus* NRRL 3357 germination in solid GMM with monomers of PBAT. Harvested conidia no treatment 0 hours (**A**), GMM with no carbon (**B**), GMM with 1% (w/v) glucose (**C**), GMM with 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol (**D**), GMM with 1% (w/v) adipic acid (**E**). Scale bar = $20 \ \mu m$



Figure 8: *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidial diameter liquid Champes media with 1% (w/v) glucose, glucose omitted, or replaced with 1% (w/v) adipic acid. Letters represent significant differences between least square means of treatments while controlling for time ($\alpha = 0.05$). CI = confidence interval.



comparison (alpha = 0.05). Experiment was performed twice with three replicates per transformation was taken for % germination to correct for skewness from several influential treatment. SQRT = square root. data points. Letters represent statistical difference 1-way ANOVA and Tukey HSD for pairwise with no carbon source, 1% (w/v) adipic acid and/or glucose at pH 3.0 and 6.0. A square root Figure 9: Aspergillus flavus NRRL 3357 conidial germination rate after 22h on solid GMM



Figure 10: Germination timecourse of *Aspergillus flavus* NRRL 3357 grown for 22 hours on GMM with no carbon, with 1% (w/v) adipic acid, 1% (w/v) 1,4-butanediol, 1% (w/v) glucose and PBAT polymers spiked with monomers. Letters to the left of the legend represent significant differences between least square means of treatments while controlling for time ($\alpha = 0.05$). The experiment was performed twice with similar results. CI = confidence interval.



Figure 11: Adipic acid dissociation curve used to calculate values in Table 12. $pka_1 = 4.41$ and $pKa_2 = 5.41$.

CITATIONS

- Aldas, M., Rayón, E., López-Martinez, J., and Arrieta, M.P. (2020). A deeper microscopic study of the interaction between gum rosin derivatives and a Mater-Bi type bioplastic. *Polymers*, 12, 226. https://doi:10.3390/polym12010226
- Affeldt, K. J., Brodhagen, M., & Keller, N. P. (2012). *Aspergillus* oxylipin signaling and quorum sensing pathways depend on G protein-coupled receptors. *Toxins*, 4(9), 695–717. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins4090695</u>
- Aimanianda, V., Bayry, J., Bozza, S., Kniemeyer, O., Perruccio, K., Elluru, S. R., Clavaud, C., Paris, S., Brakhage, A. A., Kaveri, S. V., Romani, L., & Latgé, J.-P. (2009). Surface hydrophobin prevents immune recognition of airborne fungal spores. *Nature*, 460(7259), 1117–1121. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature08264
- Aliverdieva, D. A., Mamaev, D. V., Bondarenko, D. I., & Sholtz, K. F. (2006). Properties of yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae plasma membrane dicarboxylate transporter. Biochemistry (Moscow), 71(10), 1161–1169. <u>https://doi.org/10.1134/S0006297906100142</u>
- Amaike, S., & Keller, N. P. (2011). Aspergillus flavus. Annual Review of Phytopathology, 49(1), 107–133. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-phyto-072910-095221
- Araujo, R., & Rodrigues, A. G. (2004). Variability of germinative potential among pathogenic species of *Aspergillus. Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 42(9), 4335–4337. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.42.9.4335-4337.2004</u>
- Battilani, P., Toscano, P., Van der Fels-Klerx, H. J., Moretti, A., Camardo Leggieri, M., Brera, C., Rortais, A., Goumperis, T., Robinson, T. (2016). Aflatoxin B1 contamination in maize in Europe increases due to climate change. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/srep24328</u>
- Bocqué, M., Voirin, C., Lapinte, V., Caillol, S., & Robin, J.-J. (2016). Petro-based and bio-based plasticizers: Chemical structures to plasticizing properties. *Journal of Polymer Science Part A: Polymer Chemistry*, 54(1), 11–33. https://doi.org/10.1002/pola.27917
- Breeuwer, P., De Reu, J. C., Drocourt, J., Rombouts, F. M., & Abee, T. (1997). Nonanoic acid, a fungal selfinhibitor, prevents germination of *Rhizopus oligosporus* sporangiospores by dissipation of the pH gradient. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 63(1), 178–185. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.63.1.178-185.1997
- Brodhagen, M., Peyron, M., Miles, C., & Inglis, D. A. (2015). Biodegradable plastic agricultural mulches and key features of microbial degradation. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, *99*(3), 1039–1056. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-014-6267-5
- Brown, S., Zarnowski, R., Sharpee, W. C., & Keller, N. P. (2008). Morphological transitions governed by density dependence and lipoxygenase Activity in *Aspergillus flavus*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 74(18), 5674–5685. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00565-08</u>
- Brown, S. H., Scott, J. B., Bhaheetharan, J., Sharpee, W. C., Milde, L., Wilson, R. A., & Keller, N. P. (2009). Oxygenase coordination is required for morphological transition and the host–fungus interaction of *Aspergillus flavus*. *Molecular Plant-Microbe Interactions*, 22(7), 882–894. https://doi.org/10.1094/MPMI-22-7-0882
- Camarasa, C., Bidard, F., Bony, M., Barre, P., & Dequin, S. (2001). Characterization of Schizosaccharomyces pombe malate permease by expression in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, 67(9), 4144–4151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.67.9.4144-4151.2001</u>
- Cao, D., Wang, X., Luo, X., Liu, G., & Zheng, H. (2017). Effects of polystyrene microplastics on the fitness of earthworms in an agricultural soil. *IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science*, *61*, 012148. <u>https://doi.org/10.1088/1755-1315/61/1/012148</u>
- Casal, M., Paiva, S., Queirós, O., & Soares-Silva, I. (2008). Transport of carboxylic acids in yeasts. *FEMS Microbiology Reviews*, *32*(6), 974–994. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6976.2008.00128.x</u>

- Cleveland, T. E., Dowd, P. F., Desjardins, A. E., Bhatnagar, D., & Cotty, P. J. (2003). United States Department of Agriculture. Agricultural Research Service research on pre-harvest prevention of mycotoxins and mycotoxigenic fungi in US crops. *Pest Management Science*, 59(6–7), 629–642. https://doi.org/10.1002/ps.724
- Chitarra, G. S., Breeuwer, P., Rombouts, F. M., Abee, T., & Dijksterhuis, J. (2005). Differentiation inside multicelled macroconidia of *Fusarium culmorum* during early germination. *Fungal Genetics and Biology*, 42(8), 694–703. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fgb.2005.04.001</u>
- Cuevas-Carballo, Z. B., Duarte-Aranda, S., & Canché-Escamilla, G. (2019). Properties and biodegradation of thermoplastic starch obtained from grafted starches with poly(lactic acid). *Journal of Polymers and the Environment*, 27(11), 2607–2617. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10924-019-01540-w
- d'Enfert, C. (1997). Fungal spore germination: insights from the molecular genetics of *Aspergillus nidulans* and *Neurospora crassa*. *Fungal Genetics and Biology*, 21(2), 163–172. https://doi.org/10.1006/fgbi.1997.0975
- Darby, R. T., & Kaplan, A. M. (1968). Fungal susceptibility of polyurethanes. *Applied Microbiology*, *16*(6), 900–905. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.16.6.900-905.1968</u>
- Davidson, K., & Dudas, S. E. (2016). Microplastic ingestion by wild and cultured manila clams (*Venerupis philippinarum*) from Baynes Sound, British Columbia. *Archives of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology*, *71*(2), 147–156. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00244-016-0286-4</u>
- Diehl, D. (2013). Soil water repellency: Dynamics of heterogeneous surfaces. *Colloids and Surfaces A: Physicochemical and Engineering Aspects*, 432, 8–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.colsurfa.2013.05.011</u>
- Dijksterhuis, J., Nijsse, J., Hoekstra, F. A., & Golovina, E. A. (2007). High viscosity and anisotropy characterize the cytoplasm of fungal dormant stress-resistant spores. *Eukaryotic Cell*, 6(2), 157–170. https://doi.org/10.1128/EC.00247-06
- Dijksterhuis, J., Meijer, M., van Doorn, T., Houbraken, J., & Bruinenberg, P. (2019). The preservative propionic acid differentially affects survival of conidia and germ tubes of feed spoilage fungi. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, *306*, 108258. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2019.108258
- Ehrlich, K. C. (2014). Non-aflatoxigenic Aspergillus flavus to prevent aflatoxin contamination in crops: Advantages and limitations. Frontiers in Microbiology, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmicb.2014.00050
- EN 17033:2018. (2018). Plastics Biodegradable mulch films for use in agriculture and horticulture Requirements and test methods. European Committee for Standardization.
- Espí, E., Salmerón, A., Fontecha, A., García, Y., & Real, A. I. (2006). Plastic films for agricultural applications. *Journal of Plastic Film & Sheeting*, 22(2), 85–102. https://doi.org/10.1177/8756087906064220
- Fan, Y., Ding, R., Kang, S., Hao, X., Du, T., Tong, L., & Li, S. (2017). Plastic mulch decreases available energy and evapotranspiration and improves yield and water use efficiency in an irrigated maize cropland. *Agricultural Water Management*, 179, 122–131. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agwat.2016.08.019</u>
- Garrido, S. M., Kitamoto, N., Watanabe, A., Shintani, T., & Gomi, K. (2012). Functional analysis of FarA transcription factor in the regulation of the genes encoding lipolytic enzymes and hydrophobic surface binding protein for the degradation of biodegradable plastics in *Aspergillus oryzae*. *Journal of Bioscience and Bioengineering*, *113*(5), 549–555. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbiosc.2011.12.014</u>
- Garthe J. W., Kowal P. D. (1993). Resource recovery: turning waste into energy. Penn State University Fact Sheet C-11. http://extension. psu.edu/natural-resources/energy/waste-to-energy/fact-sheets/c-11
- George, P. B. L., Keith, A. M., Creer, S., Barrett, G. L., Lebron, I., Emmett, B. A., Robinson, D. A., & Jones, D. L. (2017). Evaluation of mesofauna communities as soil quality indicators in a national-level monitoring program. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 115, 537–546. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2017.09.022
- Ghimire, S., Hayes, D., Cowan, J., Inglis, D., DeVettwe, L., Miles, C. (2018). Biodegradable plastic mulch and suitability for sustainable and organic agriculture. Washington State University Extension Publication FS103E, Washington State University, Pullman, WA

- Godfray, H. C. J., Beddington, J. R., Crute, I. R., Haddad, L., Lawrence, D., Muir, J. F., Pretty, J., Robinson, S., Thomas, S. M., & Toulmin, C. (2010). Food security: The challenge of feeding 9 billion people. *Science*, 327(5967), 812–818. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1185383</u>
- Gong, Y., Hounsa, A., Egal, S., Turner, P. C., Sutcliffe, A. E., Hall, A. J., Cardwell, K., & Wild, C. P. (2004). Postweaning exposure to aflatoxin results in impaired child growth: A longitudinal study in Benin, West Africa. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *112*(13), 1334–1338. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.6954</u>
- Hayes, G., Dharmlingam, S., Wadsworth, L., Leonas, K., Miles, C., Inglis, D. (2012). "Biodegradable agricultural mulches derived from biopolymers," in Degradable Polymers and Materials, Principles and Practice 2nd Edition, ed K. Khemani and C. (Am. Chem. Soc.). 201-223
- Hirsch, P (1986). Microbial life at extremely low nutrient levels. Advances in space research; the office journal of the Committee of Space Research, 6(12), 287-298.
- Horowitz Brown, S., Zarnowski, R., Sharpee, W. C., & Keller, N. P. (2008). Morphological transitions governed by density dependence and lipoxygenase activity in *Aspergillus flavus*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 74(18), 5674–5685. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00565-08</u>
- Huerta Lwanga, E., Gertsen, H., Gooren, H., Peters, P., Salánki, T., van der Ploeg, M., Besseling, E., Koelmans, A. A., & Geissen, V. (2016). Microplastics in the terrestrial ecosystem: Implications for *Lumbricus terrestris (Oligochaeta, Lumbricidae). Environmental Science & Technology*, 50(5), 2685–2691. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b05478</u>
- Hussain, I., & Hamid, H. (2004). Plastics in agriculture. In A. L. Andrady (Ed.), *Plastics and the Environment* (pp. 185–209). John Wiley & Sons, Inc. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/0471721557.ch5</u>
- Ingman, M., Santelmann, M. V., & Tilt, B. (2015). Agricultural water conservation in china: Plastic mulch and traditional irrigation. *Ecosystem Health and Sustainability*, 1(4), 1–11. <u>https://doi.org/10.1890/EHS14-0018.1</u>
- Karlsson, E., Mapelli, V., & Olsson, L. (2017). Adipic acid tolerance screening for potential adipic acid production hosts. *Microbial Cell Factories*, 16(1), 20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/s12934-017-0636-6</u>
- Krebs, H. A., Wiggins, D., Stubbs, M., Sols, A., & Bedoya, F. (1983). Studies on the mechanism of the antifungal action of benzoate. *Biochemical Journal*, 214(3), 657–663. <u>https://doi.org/10.1042/bj2140657</u>
- Künkel, A., Becker, J., Börger, L., Hamprecht, J., Koltzenburg, S., Loos, R., Schick, M. B., Schlegel, K., Sinkel, C., Skupin, G., & Yamamoto, M. (2016). Polymers, Biodegradable. In Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA (Ed.), *Ullmann's Encyclopedia of Industrial Chemistry* (pp. 1–29). Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA. https://doi.org/10.1002/14356007.n21_n01.pub2
- Lamarre, C., Sokol, S., Debeaupuis, J.-P., Henry, C., Lacroix, C., Glaser, P., Coppée, J.-Y., François, J.-M., & Latgé, J.-P. (2008). Transcriptomic analysis of the exit from dormancy of *Aspergillus fumigatus* conidia. *BMC Genomics*, *9*(1), 417. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2164-9-417</u>
- Legiša, M, & Mattey, M. (1986). Glycerol as an initiator of citric acid accumulation in *Aspergillus niger*. *Enzyme and Microbial Technology*, 8(5), 258-259.
- Lemieux, P. M. (1997). Evaluation of emissions from the open burning of household waste in barrels. US Environmental Protection Agency Report 600/R-97-134a, Washington, DC
- Lenth, R. (2016). Least-squares means: The R package lsmeans. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 69(1), 1-33.<<u>doi:10.18637/jss.v069.i01</u>>
- Liewen, M. B., & Marth, E. H. (1985). Growth and inhibition of microorganisms in the presence of sorbic acid: A review. *Journal of Food Protection*, 48(4), 364–375. <u>https://doi.org/10.4315/0362-028X-48.4.364</u>
- Liu, Y., & Wu, F. (2010). Global burden of aflatoxin-induced hepatocellular carcinoma: A risk assessment. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *118*(6), 818–824. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.0901388</u>
- Maeda, H., Yamagata, Y., Abe, K., Hasegawa, F., Machida, M., Ishioka, R., Gomi, K., & Nakajima, T. (2005). Purification and characterization of a biodegradable plastic-degrading enzyme from *Aspergillus oryzae*. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 67(6), 778–788. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-004-1853-6</u> MarketsandMarkets (2013). Agricultural films market- global industry analysis, growth, trends, forecast 2019. MarketsandMarkets Research Private Ltd., Maharashtra, India. <u>https://www.transparencymarketresearch.com/agricultural-film.html</u>

- MarketsandMarkets (2017). Agricultural films market by type (LLDPE, LDPE, Reclaim, EVA, and HDPE), application (greenhouse film (classic greenhouse, macro tunnel), silage film (silage stretch wrap), and mulch film (transparent or clear mulch)) global forecast to 2022. MarketsandMarkets Research Private Ltd., Maharashtra, India. <u>https://www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/agricultural-mulch-films-market-741.html</u>
- Mauro, A., Garcia-Cela, E., Pietri, A., Cotty, P., & Battilani, P. (2018). Biological control products for aflatoxin prevention in Italy: Commercial field evaluation of atoxigenic *Aspergillus flavus* active ingredients. *Toxins*, *10*(1), 30. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/toxins10010030</u>
- Mekonnen, T., Mussone, P., Khalil, H., & Bressler, D. (2013). Progress in bio-based plastics and plasticizing modifications. *Journal of Materials Chemistry A*, 1(43), 13379–13398. https://doi.org/10.1039/C3TA12555F
- Mellon, J. E., Cotty, P. J., & Dowd, M. K. (2007). *Aspergillus flavus* hydrolases: Their roles in pathogenesis and substrate utilization. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 77(3), 497–504. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-007-1201-8
- Miyamoto, K., Murakami, T., Kakumyan, P., Keller, N. P., & Matsui, K. (2014). Formation of 1-octen-3-ol from *Aspergillus flavus* conidia is accelerated after disruption of cells independently of Ppo oxygenases, and is not a main cause of inhibition of germination. *PeerJ*, 2. <u>https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.395</u>
- Mohammadi Nafchi, A., Moradpour, M., Saeidi, M., & Alias, A. K. (2013). Thermoplastic starches: properties, challenges, and prospects. *Starch Stärke*, 65(1–2), 61–72. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/star.201200201</u>
- Moore-Kucera, J., Cox, S. B., Peyron, M., Bailes, G., Kinloch, K., Karich, K., Miles, C., Inglis, D. A., & Brodhagen, M. (2014). Native soil fungi associated with compostable plastics in three contrasting agricultural settings. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, *98*(14), 6467–6485. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00253-014-5711-x</u>
- Morozova, E. V., Kozlov, V. P., Tereshina, V. M., Memorskaya, A. S., & Feofilova, E. P. (2002). Changes in lipid composition and carbohydrate composition of *Aspergillus niger* conidia during germination. *Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology*. 38(2), 5.
- Muthuraj, R., Misra, M., & Mohanty, A. K. (2015). Hydrolytic degradation of biodegradable polyesters under simulated environmental conditions. *Journal of Applied Polymer Science*, *132*(27). https://doi.org/10.1002/app.42189
- National Grain and Feed Association. (2011). FDA mycotoxin regulatory guidance: a guide for grain elevators, feed manufactures, grain processors and exporters. National Grain and Feed Association. Washington, DC.
- Novodvorska, M., Stratford, M., Blythe, M. J., Wilson, R., Beniston, R. G., & Archer, D. B. (2016). Metabolic activity in dormant conidia of *Aspergillus niger* and developmental changes during conidial outgrowth. *Fungal Genetics and Biology*, *94*, 23–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fgb.2016.07.002</u>
- Osherov, N., & May, G. S. (2001). The molecular mechanisms of conidial germination. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 199(2), 153–160. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.2001.tb10667.x</u>
- Overbeck, V., Schmitz-Eiberger, M. A., & Blanke, M. M. (2013). Reflective mulch enhances ripening and health compounds in apple fruit. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 93(10), 2575–2579. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.6079
- Pillai, P., & Ramaswamy, K. (2012). Effect of naturally occurring antimicrobials and chemical preservatives on the growth of *Aspergillu parasiticus*. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 49(2), 228–233. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13197-011-0275-6
- Pinheiro J, Bates D, DebRoy S, Sarkar D, R Core Team (2020). *nlme: Linear and Nonlinear Mixed Effects Models*. R package version 3.1-148, https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=nlme.
- Pitt, J. I., & Hocking, A. D. (2006). Mycotoxins in Australia: Biocontrol of aflatoxin in peanuts. *Mycopathologia*, 162(3), 233–243. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11046-006-0059-0</u>
- RStudio Team (2020). RStudio: Integrated Development for R. RStudio, PBC, Boston, MA URL http://www.rstudio.com/.

- Robens, J., & Cardwell, K. (2003). The costs of mycotoxin management to the USA: Management of aflatoxins in the United States. *Journal of Toxicology: Toxin Reviews*, 22(2–3), 139–152. https://doi.org/10.1081/TXR-120024089
- Rochman, C. M., Hoh, E., Kurobe, T., & Teh, S. J. (2013). Ingested plastic transfers hazardous chemicals to fish and induces hepatic stress. *Scientific Reports*, 3(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/srep03263
- Royal Society of Chemistry. (2015, October). *Making plastic from potato starch*. Royal Society of Chemistry. https://edu.rsc.org/resources/making-a-plastic-from-potato-starch/1741.article
- Salazar, M., Vongsangnak, W., Panagiotou, G., Andersen, M. R., & Nielsen, J. (2009). Uncovering transcriptional regulation of glycerol metabolism in Aspergilli through genome-wide gene expression data analysis. *Molecular Genetics and Genomics*, 282(6), 571. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00438-009-0486-y</u>
- Scarascia-Mugnozza, G., Sica, C., and Russo, G. (2011). Plastic materials in European agriculture: Actual use and perspectives, *Journal of Agriculture Engineering*, *3*, 15-58.
- Schlemmer, D., & Sales, M. J. A. (2010). Thermoplastic starch films with vegetable oils of Brazilian Cerrado: Thermal characterization. *Journal of Thermal Analysis and Calorimetry*, 99(2), 675–679. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10973-009-0352-5
- Schneider, C. A., Rasband, W. S., Eliceiri, K. W. (2012). "NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of image analysis", *Nature Methods* 9(7): 671-675.
- Singh, A., & Del Poeta, M. (2011). Lipid signaling in pathogenic fungi. *Cellular Microbiology*, 13(2), 177–185. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-5822.2010.01550.x</u>
- Steinmetz, Z., Wollmann, C., Schaefer, M., Buchmann, C., David, J., Tröger, J., Muñoz, K., Frör, O., & Schaumann, G. E. (2016). Plastic mulching in agriculture. Trading short-term agronomic benefits for long-term soil degradation? *Science of The Total Environment*, 550, 690–705. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2016.01.153
- Stratford, M., Plumridge, A., Nebe-von-Caron, G., & Archer, D. B. (2009). Inhibition of spoilage mould conidia by acetic acid and sorbic acid involves different modes of action, requiring modification of the classical weak-acid theory. *International Journal of Food Microbiology*, 136(1), 37–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2009.09.025
- Teuten, E. L., Rowland, S. J., Galloway, T. S., & Thompson, R. C. (2007). Potential for plastics to transport hydrophobic contaminants. *Environmental Science & Technology*, *41*(22), 7759–7764. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/es071737s</u>
- Tisdale, S. and Beaton, J. (1990). Soil Fertility and Fertilizers. Maxwell Macmillan International Editions.
- Tiwari, S., Thakur, R., Goel, G., & Shankar, J. (2016). Nano-LC-Q-TOF analysis of proteome revealed germination of *Aspergillus flavus* conidia is accompanied by MAPK signalling and cell wall modulation. *Mycopathologia*, *181*(11–12), 769–786. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11046-016-0056-x</u>
- Van Laere, A J, & Hulsmans, E. (1987). Water potential, glycerol synthesis, and water content of germinating *Phycomyces* spores. *Archives of Microbiology.*, 147(3), 257-262.
- van Ittersum, M. K., Cassman, K. G., Grassini, P., Wolf, J., Tittonell, P., & Hochman, Z. (2013). Yield gap analysis with local to global relevance—A review. *Field Crops Research*, 143, 4–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2012.09.009</u>
- van Leeuwen, M. R., Krijgsheld, P., Bleichrodt, R., Menke, H., Stam, H., Stark, J., Wösten, H. A. B., & Dijksterhuis, J. (2013). Germination of conidia of *Aspergillus niger* is accompanied by major changes in RNA profiles. *Studies in Mycology*, 74, 59–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.3114/sim0009</u>
- Vicedo, B., Leyva, M. de la O., Flors, V., Finiti, I., Amo, G. del, Walters, D., Real, M. D., García-Agustín, P., & González-Bosch, C. (2006). Control of the phytopathogen *Botrytis cinerea* using adipic acid monoethyl ester. *Archives of Microbiology*, 184(5), 316–326. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00203-005-0048-6</u>
- Vieira, M. G. A., da Silva, M. A., dos Santos, L. O., & Beppu, M. M. (2011). Natural-based plasticizers and biopolymer films: A review. *European Polymer Journal*, 47(3), 254–263. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpolymj.2010.12.011
- Wang, J., Luo, Y., Teng, Y., Ma, W., Christie, P., & Li, Z. (2013). Soil contamination by phthalate esters in Chinese intensive vegetable production systems with different modes of use of plastic film. *Environmental Pollution*, 180, 265–273. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2013.05.036

- Wicklow, D. T. (1993). Survival of *Aspergillus flavus* sclerotia and conidia buried in soil in Illinois or Georgia. *Phytopathology*, 83(11), 1141. <u>https://doi.org/10.1094/Phyto-83-1141</u>
- Witteveen, C. F. B., & Visser, J. (1995). Polyol pools in *Aspergillus niger*. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 134(1), 57–62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6968.1995.tb07914.x</u>
- Woloshuk, C. P., Foutz, K. R., Brewer, J. F., Bhatnagar, D., Cleveland, T. E., & Payne, G. A. (1994). Molecular characterization of *aflR*, a regulatory locus for aflatoxin biosynthesis. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 60(7), 2408–2414.
- Wood, C. T., & Zimmer, M. (2014). Can terrestrial isopods (*Isopoda: Oniscidea*) make use of biodegradable plastics? *Applied Soil Ecology*, 77, 72–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2014.01.009
- Zhang, G. S., & Liu, Y. F. (2018). The distribution of microplastics in soil aggregate fractions in southwestern China. *Science of The Total Environment*, 642, 12–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.06.004
- Zumstein, M. T., Rechsteiner, D., Roduner, N., Perz, V., Ribitsch, D., Guebitz, G. M., Kohler, H.-P. E., McNeill, K., & Sander, M. (2017). Enzymatic hydrolysis of polyester thin films at the nanoscale: Effects of polyester structure and enzyme active-site accessibility. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 51(13), 7476–7485. <u>https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.7b01330</u>
- Zumstein, M. T., Schintlmeister, A., Nelson, T. F., Baumgartner, R., Woebken, D., Wagner, M., Kohler, H.-P. E., McNeill, K., & Sander, M. (2018). Biodegradation of synthetic polymers in soils: Tracking carbon into CO 2 and microbial biomass. *Science Advances*, 4(7), eaas9024. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aas9024

SUPPLEMENTAL FIGURES



Supplemental Figure 1: Residuals of log transformed one-way ANOVA for TPS additive growth experiment for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357. ANOVA model used was log mean of conidia production as a function of treatment. From Levene's test: F-value = 0.66, p-value = 0.69. Residuals are randomly distributed (showing homoscedasticity), follow a normal distribution, and no data points fall are over leveraged shown by no data points fall in the Cook's distance, allow an ANOVA model to be run and pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 2: Residuals for (A) *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, (B) BPM M, (C) BPM K, (D) BPM FF germination on glycerol. For model terms see **Table 4**. Residuals are randomly scattered, showing model homoskedasticity in from the generalized least squares model, validating the model and allowing pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 3: Residuals for between *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, BPM M, BPM K, and BPM FF model for germination on glycerol. For model terms see **Table 5**. Residuals are randomly scattered, showing model homoskedasticity in from the generalized least squares model, validating the model and allowing pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 4: Residuals for (**A**) *A. flavus* NRRL 3357, (**B**) BPM M, (**C**) BPM K, (**D**) BPM FF germination on PBAT monomers. For model terms see **Table 6**. Residuals are randomly scattered, showing model homoskedasticity in from the generalized least squares model, validating the model and allowing pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 5: Residuals for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidial diameter in solid GMM. For model terms see **Table 7**. Residuals are randomly scattered, showing model homoskedasticity in from the generalized least squares model, validating the model and allowing pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 6: Residuals for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidial diameter in liquid Champes medium. For model terms see **Table 8**. Residuals are randomly scattered, showing model homoskedasticity in from the generalized least squares model, validating the model and allowing pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 7: Residuals for *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 germination and pH one-way ANOVA (percent germination as a function of treatment) with square root transformation. From Levene's test: F-value = 0.59, p-value = 0.75. Residuals are randomly distributed (showing homoscedasticity), follow a normal distribution, and no data points fall are over leveraged shown by no data points fall in the Cook's distance, allow an ANOVA model to be run and pairwise comparison to be made.



Supplemental Figure 8: Residuals from *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 germination on PBAT coated slides. For model terms see **Table 11**. Residuals are randomly scattered, showing model homoskedasticity in from the generalized least squares model, validating the model and allowing pairwise comparison to be made.


Figure 9. Summary of surface energies of various study materials using Kruss Drop Shape Analyzer (Model DSA 100) with a drop size/speed of 20 μ L at 2.67 μ L/s, table temperature of 20 °C, and a needle size of 0.51 mm in diameter. For each sample, twelve disks were used with six repeated measurements.



Supplemental Figure 10: Fluorescence microscopy of *A. flavus* NRRL 3357 conidia in no treatment (time = 0), two hours of incubation in liquid Champes medium with 1% (w/v) adipic acid, or unaltered liquid Champes medium. Conidia were washed three times with 0.01% (w/v) Triton X-100 at 2,000 rpm for 30 seconds. Dyes were added at a 20 μ g/mL in a 1:1 solution with conidia suspension. Dyes were allowed to incubate in the dark at room temperature for five minutes and fifteen minutes for fluorescein diacetate (FDA) and propidium iodide (PI) respectively. FDA passively diffused across cell membranes fluoresces when metabolized, indicating that spores are metabolically active. PI crosses damaged cell membranes and has increased fluoresces when attached to nucleic acids, indicating that cells are dead or the out membrane has been compromised. Three frames were taken with similar results.